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News Review 
What Goes On 

Mon., July 13, 8 p.m. City 
CounciJ Meeting. Municipal 
Building. 

Wed., July 15, 8 p.m. City 
Council Worksession with U.S. 
Post Office. Community Center. 
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"And the rockets red glare ... " -photo by Prospero Zevallos 

1998 ERRS Graduates Celebrate 
At Drug & Alcohol Free Grad Night 

by Barbara Ford 
The 1998 graduating class of 

Eleanor Roosevelt High School 
was 644 strong. At Grad Night 
'98, over 500 of those graduates 
followed a path of lights "On to 
Oz." The future was placed on 
hold and good times defined the 
night. Promising to abstain from 
alcohol or drugs, the seniors en
joyed hours of music, games, 
prizes, food and drink, swimming 
and a host of other activities. 

Graduation was held at the US 
Air Arena on Wednesday, June 3 
at 3 p.m. After all the usual pic
tures and congratulations, the 

rush was on to prepare for the 
night's activities. Grad Night 
Committee Chair Rena Hull and 

Grad Night has been a 
tradition at ERHS since the 

first in 1993. 

an army of at least 132 volun
teers, along with the Greenbelt 
Recreation Center staff, did a 
splendid job getting everything in 
place. There were decorations to 
put up, food to set up and activi
ties to pump up. A fantastic 

night of fun was in store for all 
who came. 

The t-shirt {which is the 
student's ticket to enter) carried 
this year's theme "On to Oz" on 
the front and the names of the 
1998 graduates on the back. Stu
dents and volunteers alike wore 
them proudly. 

A Tradition since 1993 
Grad Night has been a tradi

tion at ERHS since the first in 
1993. At that time 353 students 
celebrated to a theme of "Try a 
Natural High." Five years later, 
that advice remains. Through 

See GRAD NIGHT page 10 

CARES Increases Outreach 
Program with 24-hour Staffing 

by Kate Augustine 
The Greenbelt CARES com

munity outreach program recently 
expanded its services by adding 
two new half-time crisis interven
tion counselors. Heather 
Hartman and Leslie Simms, who 
began work at CARES in the 
middle of May, serve as liaisons 
between Greenbelt law enforce
ment officials and community 
residents. 

The crisis intervention counse
lor position was created last year 
to work with the Police Depart
ment in providing mental health 
services and in following up on 
police reports. One CARES em
ployee served as the half-time 
counselor last year, but the posi
tion requires someone to be on 
call 24 hours a day. Hartman 
and Simms are glad to share the 
load because "it's a stressful po
sition for one person," Simms 
said. 

Each counselor officially 

works approximately 20 hours 
per week, but either Hartman or 
Simms is on call at all times. 
They are paged by the Greenbelt 
Police Department when their ser
vices are necessary. Therefore 
they are required to remain in the 
general vicinity while on call. 

The counselors' services are 
typically requested in any situa
tion where a mental health pro
fessional would be helpful to the 
Police Department, such as a 
death notification, runaway situa
tion, persuading a witness to co
operate, cases of domestic vio
lence, and often when children 
are involved in any circumstance. 
They strive to decrease the need 
for repeat calls. 

Doctoral Candidates 
Both Hartman and Simms are 

life-long residents of Prince 
George's County and committed 
to serving their local community. 
Hartman graduated from the Uni
versity of Maryland as a psychol-

ogy major in 1994, with strong 
interests in clinical and commu
nity issues. She is currently work
ing towards her Ph.D. in clinical 
psychology at American Univer
sity, where she has already earned 
a master's degree. Hartman first 
volunteered with CARES's 
Wednesday night family clinic for 
one year during her undergradu
ate career. She is glad to return 
to the program. 

Simms graduated from St. 
Mary's College with a B.A. in 
psychology in 1994, and has re
cently completed her fourth year 
of graduate studies at Howard 
University, where she is earning a 
Ph.D. in clinical psychology. 
Simms called the CARES office 
out of the blue looking for prac
tical job experience and was 
pleased to find the opportunity 
available. Both Simms and 
Hartman are currently full-time 
students working on their doctoral 

See CARES, page 13 

GHI Holds Work Session 
About Historic District 

by Sue Krofchik 
The Greenbelt Homes, Inc 

(GHI) board of directors labored 
almost. four hours during a work 
session June 18, discussing con
cerns and procedures about be
coming a county historic district. 
By evening's end, a subcommit
tee was formed to develop a 
timeline for presenting this issue 
to the membership. Their recom
mendations on how and when to 
proceed are expected to be dis
cussed at the July 9 board meet
ing. 

The whole issue of becoming 
a county historic district has been 
actively studied for five years by 
various groups. In 1993, at the 
request of the City of Greenbelt, 
a study was done by the Mary
land-National Capital Park and 
Planning Commission (M
NCPPC) to look at the feasibility 
of establishing a county historic 
district in Greenbelt. They rec
ommended to the city in Febru
ary 1994 that county historic dis
trict status be pursued. 

Although the city is the entity 
which must make formal request 
for this designation, it has re
ferred the matter to GHI, the 
largest property owner in what 
would become the historic dis
trict, for its input. GHI subse
quently formed the Ad Hoc His
toric District Study Committee to 
study the pros and cons to assist 
in making a recommendation to 
the city. In October 1997, after 

almost four years of study, •he 
committee unanimously recom
mended that GHI endorse secur
ing county historic district status. 
Since then, the GHI board of di
rectors has held several work ses
sions, the last of which was on 
June 16, to determine what 
course of action should be taken. 

How to Proceed? 
There are a few key issues to 

be decided before any recommen
dations are made to the city. 
Who will make the decision -
the board or the members? Al
though board members have 
stated individually the decision 
should be made by the member
ship, no formal vote has been 
taken. On June 19, when presi
dent Keith Jahoda asked, "Who is 
against the membership" [decid
ing}?, no hands were raised. 
Again, though, no motion was 
made or vote taken to officially 
give this responsibility to mem
bers. 

If the membership does make 
the decision, how will the deci
sion be made - by vote or ref
erendum? Both methods were 
discussed, with no decision made. 
Voting booths are used annually 
for elections, and referendums 
have reportedly been held in the 
past. With the latter, members 
would vote using a mail-in ballot. 

Issues of Concern 
About 25 concerns were iden

tified. After a closer look, they 
See GHI, page 7 

1997 Outstanding Citizen 
Shone as City Volunteer 

by Joe Timer 
The Outstanding Citizen award 

is present.ed annually to a 
Greenbelt citizen who has pro
vided exemplary volunteer ser
vice, past and present. Nomina-

. tions are being sought now. 
Greenbelt's 1997 Outstanding 
Citizen - Michael F. Vaccaro -
and the 24 tecipients of the Out
standing Citizen Award that pre
ceded him have provided count
less hours of unpublicized ser
vice. Mike was truly a "commu
nity person" and a cheerleader for 
Greenbelt - his adopted home 
since 1976. In mid-November, 
1997, despite increasing pain and 
physical hardship, he volunteered 
to participate in a Channel 5 
morning show featuring 
Greenbelt. Four days later, on 
November 23, he died. 

The Fox 5 interview included 
a tour of the Greenbelt Commu
nity Center and an interview with 
Vaccaro - a cup of coffee in his 
hand! During that interview, 
Vaccaro acknowledged that he 
was Greenbelt's first physically
challenged Outstanding Citizen. 
While he tried not to notice his 
limitations, other residents told 
him that they considered him 
their spokesman. Vaccaro com
mented that Greenbelt, despite its 
growth and current size, main
tains its small-town environment. 

----

Michael F. Vaccaro 

He noted his gratification each 
September as young adults and 
older youth return for the Labor 
Day Festival. 

Vaccaro's volunteer efforts in
volved youth sports - coaching, 
officiating and organizing inter
mural basketball programs. Be
sides skills development, his fo
cus extended to good sportsman
ship, team work and the enjoy
ment of the game. His volunteer 
service also involved crime-watch 
activities, Boy Scouts, playing 
Santa Claus, various capacities in 

See VACCARO, page 12 
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GHl's Responsibility? 
Your readers might be inter

ested in some further information 
on the current question of GHI 
members who were cited during 
the yard inspections for mildew 
on the vinyl siding of their 
homes. 

A flyer distributed to GHI 
homes this past week says, "The 
Member Handbook states on page 
37-95, section #4 that mold or 
mildew shall not be allowed to 
accumulate on exterior walls." 
This is true. What the flyer fails 
to state, however, is that this item 
is part of a long list that begins 
on page 35-95, and that at the 
beginning of this list it says that 
some maintenance items are the 
responsibility of GHI and some 
of the member. The Handbook 
refers the reader to Section II 
(beginning on page 32-91) to find 
out which items are GHl's re
sponsibilities and which are 
members'. If one then consults 
Section II, one will discover that 
on page 33-91, #9, vinyl siding is 
listed as a GHI responsibility. 
The Handbook does not state 
what GHI's function is in regard 
to vinyl siding, but in the absence 
of any clear statement in the 
handbook that members have any 
responsibility for the siding, GHI 
can hardly maintain that this i,; 
obviously a task and expense for 
the individual members. 

The argument was apparently 
raised that since this affects only 
some of the homes, it would be 
unjust to charge the cooperative 
as a whole. Well, anyone who 
has lived in GHI very long wil1 
recall many things, from badly 
draining walkways to moisture in 
interiors of homes that GHI has 
taken care of but which do not 
affect all of the units. One won
ders why mildew is different, es
pecially in view of the lack of 
clarity in the Handbook as to 
who is responsible in this case. I 
hop that the GHI board will re
con ider this issue, and perform 
thei responsibilities to care for 
the inyl siding as stated on page 
33-91, #9 of our Handbook. 

Thomas Storck 

Shocked 
I was dismayed, nay shocked 

to learn of the intended use of so 
called "calming devices" on some 
of the roads in Greenbelt! I 
thought the use of such draconian 
measures of treating Road Anxi
ety Disorder (RAD) were a thing 
of the past, having been done 
away with in the S0's. In a re
search paper published in 1959 
by Dr. Hugh "Bumpy" Macadam 
and Dr. Roger "Oilslick" Asphalt, 
it was reported that the use of 
road "calming devices" only 
served to increase the RAD of 
the roads studied. They found 
that it was much more effective 
to use the newly available road 
calming drugs such as Nice and 
Easy (pentoasphaltozine) and 
Sunday Drive (3-oxiconcreta). 
These drugs could be easily 
sprayed on the roads suffering 
from RAD with excellent calming 
effects and little or no long term 
side effects. 

The research on which this 
paper was based was funded by 
the National Institutes of High
way Health (NIHH) and is still 
available from their archives un
der the title "Road Anxiety Disor
der - Calming Devices - We 

Think Not!" 
I hope that those considering 

the use of road "calming devices" 
will reconsider and make use of 
the modern therapies available to 
them. 

Lisa Babcock 

Thanks 
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Composting Facility 
Tour at Arboretum 

Join botanist Kevin Tunison 
for a free tour of the U.S. Na
tional Arboretum's large 
composting facility to observe the 
various stages of composting and 
to learn how to convert organic 
waste to useful material for the 
garden. Meet at the parking lot 
just inside the New York Avenue 
gate on July 15, 11 a.m. - noon. 

Register by calling 202-245-
4521. 

dren participating, so the parents 
can share in the enthusiasm. 

This letter is in regard to the 
Class of 1998's Grad Night. I 
truly enjoyed myself and felt 
that it was a great success for 
both the students and the vol
unteers, who gave their time 
and effort to make graduation 
and grad night a time to re
member. I heard comments cir
cul ate throughout the night 
from all the students comment
ing on how much fun they 
were having. All the activities 
and games were enjoyed, as 
well as the food. I know that 
all the gifts were appreciated as 
well, because it was stuff that 
some of us needed for college, 
for instance the hampers, ste
reos and TVs. For the future 
graduating seniors, I hope that 
ERHS will continue to have 
this event, because it means a 
lot to the class to have one last 
party together and to say our 
goodbyes. Thanks to all the 
wonderful parents and other 
volunteers who helped give the 
seniors one last night together. 
We will all remember it. 

Kristen Lauer (holding bottle), Bria Younger and unidentified boy 
are engrossed in making a volcano. 

The class subject in April was 
baby animals and the chiltlren 
learned about hamsters and got to 
hold them. They also made small 
stuffed kangaroos, complete with 
pouches. In May they studied 
seeds and plants. Chemical reac
tions is the subject in June, chang
ing liquids into solids, making 
"goop" and a volcano out of bak
ing soda and vinegar reaction. 
Each child receives a certificate for 
the study completed. 

Crystal Coon, Senior, 
Class of 1998 

Little "Professors" 
Enioy Science Class 

by Carolyn Price 
'The girls were right in there ... " 

is the way teacher Teresa Pullman 
describes the enthusiasm of her 
day care science class of six girls 
and one boy when they tried hold
ing frogs and lizards for the first 
time. 

This hands-on science program 
Pullman calls "Preschool Profes
sors" offers two and a half to five
year-olds an introduction to the 

MEETING NOTICE 
BOARD OF APPEALS 
Wednesday. July I 5, 1998 

7:30 p.m. 
Greenbelt Community Center 

Planning and Community Development Conference Room 
TENTATIVE AGENDA 

I. Call to Order 
2. Approval of Agenda 
3. Approval of Minutes from Quarterly Meeting March 25, 1998 
4. Overview of Proposed City Zoning Legislation 
5. Summary of Department Activities 

The News Review's 
display advertising rates 

will increase 

August 1, 1998 

to $6.25 

per column inch 

Greenbelt Municipal Access TJ) 

Channel B-10 Schedule 

Monday, July 13d, at 8:00 p.m. 
City Council Meeting "live" 

Tuesday, and Thursday July 14 & 16 
6:00 p.m. "Kreative Kids Performance-Session r' 
7:00 p.m. "Summer Sounds Series 1998 featuring the 

University Community Band" 
8:30 p.m. "City Council Meeting of 4/13" 

PUBLIC ACCESS PROGRAMMING COMING SOON TO 
Channel B-10! 

Channel B-10 will begin cablecasting public access 
programming on Wednesdays. Tune in on Wednesday, July 

22nd to learn about Greenbelt Access Television (GATE). For 
infonnation on Public Access call 

301-507-6581. 

environment at Greenbelt 
Children's Center in Greenbriar 
Community Center. She speaks 
with obvious pleasure, "It's incred
ible to have mostly girls signed up. 
It says a lot for the parents and 
staff at the center that they know 
how important it is for girls to 
have a knowledge of science." 

These cJasses, for which there 
is an extra charge, are held once a 
week for half an hour to 45 min
utes, or longer if the children are 
really enjoying it. Pullman takes 
lots of Polaroid shots of the chit-

Pullman, a Greenbelt resident 
for eight years, has a degree in 
early childhood education and has 
developed her own course plans 
for this science program, which 
she teaches in several day care 
centers, in downtown DC and one 
in College Park. The Greenbelt 
Children's Center is the only class 
to be composed almost entirely of 
girls. 

GREENBELT'$ 1998 OUTSTANDING 
CITIZEN OF THE YEAR 

Nominations are being accepted NOW 
for Greenbelt's Highest CMc Honor. 

Any indMdual or group may nominate a Greenbelt 
resident. Please submit your signed letter of 
nomination, along with any supporting 
documentation, to Ed Birner, 13-N Ridge Road, 
Greenbelt. 

DEADLINE: August 10, 1998 
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Windsor Green Notes 
The Architectural Control Com

mittee of Windsor Green will hold 
its July meeting on Saturday, July 
11, 10 a.m., in the Windsor Green 
Community Center. 

Community Events Pool Party Picnic At Greenbriar 
The 21st Annual Pool Party Pic

nic will be held Saturday, July 18, 
from 6 until 11 p.m. at the 
Greenbriar Community Pool. This 
event has been described as 
Greenbriar's "biggest event of the 
year." 

watennelon or fruit salad, iced tea, 
lemonade and ice cold beer. This 
year's event is being catered by Con
tinental Caterers. Food will only be 
served from 6 until 7:30'p.m. 

- ~~ ------~-- --- - - ~· - ~ - - ~~~ 

The July Windsor Green Board 
of Directors meeting will be held 
on Thursday, July 16, 7:30 p.m., in 
the Windsor Green Community 
Center. All residents are welcome 
to attend. 

The Mobile Watch Committee 
will hold its July meeting on Tues
day, July 21, 7 p.m., in the 
Windsor Green Community Center. 
Windsor Green residents wishing 
to learn more about Windsor 
Green's Mobile Watch program are 
welcome to attend. 

The Recreation Committee will 
hold Windsor Green's Family Pool 
Party on Saturday, July 18, 5 to 9 
p.m. The committee needs volun
teers to help with door control and 
food service. To help, please call 
Betty at the on-site office, 301-
345-4837. 

The results of Windsor Green's 
annual meeting and election of the 
board of directors, which was held 
on June I 8, is as follows : 
Catherine Beller and Judith Th
ompson were elected to serve for 
two-year terms. Ralph Edinger, 
Sheldon Goldberg, and Matthew 
Moraff each have a year to serve 
on a two-year term. 

Swim Team News 
by Jill Lau 

On July 1, the Greenbelt Swim 
Team was invited to a relay swim 
meet in New Carrollton. Six swim 
teams participated from different 
divisions. Greenbelt won second 
place. 

On July 4, the Greenbelt Mu
nicipal Swim Team (GMST) com
peted against Whitehall Pool and 
Tennis Club (WPT). Unfortu
nately, GMST lost. The final 
scores were: GMST: 235 and 
WPT: 304. Triple winners were: 
Ryan Hardy and Ronnie Park. 
The high points winners were An
gela Logan and Kate Hilton, both 
with 13 points; Jill Lau, 12 points; 
Meresa Like-Mathew, 11 points; 
and David Hardy, IO points. 

The Greenbelt team won first 
place for the boys graduated 9 to 
18 years 200 Free Relay. The 
girls graduated 9 to 18 years 200 
Free Relay won second place, and 
the mixed 8 and under 100 Free 
Relay won third place. 

Monday, July 13, 8 p.m. at the 
outdoor pool, there is a Swim-A
Thon, one of the team 's 
fundraising programs. Swim-A
Thon participants will swim laps 
to raise money to support year
round activities. Swimmers will 
solicit pledges from their friends 
and families based on the number 
of laps swum. 

At the Library 
The Greenbelt Library will con

tinue the Quest Summer Reading 
program with a Scales and Tales 
presentation of "The Good, the 
Bad, and the Ugly" on Wednesday, 
July 15 at 2 p.m. This program is 
intended for 6 to 12 year olds. 

The library will also be holding 
storytime programs for children 3 
to 6 years old on July 15 at 7 p.m. 
and on Thursday, July 16 at 10:15 
a.m. 

This month the library's display 
will feature the cross stitch work 
of Barbara Scheibe). 

Soloist at Starbucks 
Christina Muir, soloist will per

form at the Greenbelt Starbucks in 
Greenway Center on Thursday, July 
16, 6:30 p.m. Muir also plays guitar. 

Roosevelt Reunion 
The Eleanor Roosevelt High 

School Class of 1988 will be hold
ing its IO year reunion on July 25 
at La Fontaine Bleu. For more in
formation call 301-294-0960. 

Greenbelt Greens 
Meeting Scheduled 

The Greenbelt Greens will meet 
on Monday July 13 at 7:30 p.m. in 
the Greenbelt Police Station at the 
corner of Crescent and Ridge 
Roads. 

The main speakers will be Bar
bara and Raymond Stevens who 
recently returned after a long stay 
in New Mexico. They will report 
on the situation in that very green 
state and on a national Green con
ference held in Santa Fe. 

Also invited on Monday is Ibis 
Alvis Gonzalez of Cuba. There is 
a fair chance she will attend. 

For further information phone 
301-474-1998. Refreshments will 
be served. 

Recreation Review 
Teen Activities 

The Greenbelt Recreation De
partment has plans for restless 
teens this summer. Teen Week
night Watch meets at the Greenbelt 
Youth Center, Monday through 
Thursday evenings from 6 - 9 
p.m. This drop-in program-for 12 
- 15-year-old , co- ponsored by the 
Greenbelt Recreation Department 
and M-NCPPC, features sports, 
special events, speakers, field trips 
and more. Call Craig Newell at 
30 I-345-4425 for information . 
Also planned for the summer are 
X-Treks, day treks for 13 - 17-
year-olds. The next adventure is 
scheduled for Saturday, July 25 
when the group ventures to 
Hershey Park. For registration in
fonnation, contact 301-397-2200. 

~ Artists Open House 
KJ atthe 

Greenbelt Community Center 
On Sunday, July 12, 1998 12:00 noon to 5:00 pm 

On the first Sunday of every month there will be an Artists Open 
House on the second floor of the Greenbelt Community Center 
from noon to 5 pm. The next Open House will be this Sunday, July 
12. All of the Artists will be in attendance to display their work and 
answer your questions, so come by and find out about the Arts in 
Greenbelt. For information please call the Greenbelt Community 
Center at 301-397-2208. 

"Exercise the Mind" 
Is Reading Program 

The Summer Reading Program at 
Greenbelt Library is open to students 
ages 12 - 18 and continues through 
August 21. 

Students are encouraged to pick 
up an "Exercise Your Mind ... Read" 
logbook at the library. Reading six 
books is the requirement for entering 
the contest. The log with titles of 
books read must be turned in to the 
library by August 21. 

Drawing for prizes will be held 
August 18. 

Donation Drop-Off 
Set for Saturday 

The July Donation Drop-Off, 
cosponsored with the American 
Rescue Workers, will be held this 
Saturday, July 11, behind the Mu
nicipal Bldg. from 9 a.m. until 
noon. Bring clean, usable cloth
ing, small household items, cur
tains, towels, bedding sheets, toys, 
puzzles and books. Donations are 
tax deductible and will be reused 
by needy people in Prince 
George's County. Remember the 
Donation Drop-Off is the second 
Saturday of every month. 

To arrange for at-home collec
tion or for pickups of larger items, 
including furniture, mattresses, or 
appliances that work, call the 
American Rescue Workers direct at 
301-336-6200. 

For more information, call Bo 
Ferguson, City of Greenbelt acting 
recycling coordinator, at 301-474-
8308 or visit Greenbelt Citylink at 
http://www.ci.greenbelt.md.us. 

Residents of Greenbriar and Glen 
Oaks are invited to attend a tradi
tional summer picnic including fried 
chicken, roast beef, southern style 
barbeque, potato salad, baked beans, 

Photo Club Presents 
Guest Speaker 

The Greenbelt Photo Club will 
meet on Tuesday, July 14, at 7:30 
p.m. in the Community Center. 
The July meeting will feature 
guest speaker Nancy DePlatchette, 
proprietor of Endless Options Gift 
Shop and Framing Studio. The 
speaker's topic will be "Mounting, 
Matting and Displaying Your Pho
tographs." The presentation begins 
at 8 p.m. and the public is invited 
to attend. For more information 
about the photo club, call 301-474-
6425. 

New Deal Cafe 
Open 
Sot 

7-11 pm Ml Music 
8:30 pm 
No cover 

CLOSED FRIDAYS 
Sunday Brunch {1 0-3). 

July 11- TBA 
July 16 - TBA 

Donatiam for Mlllicians Encowaged 
Greenbelt Community Center 

www.i,ffllbelt.com/new-deakole 

(301) 474-5642 

presents 

There will also be swimming, mu
sic, dancing, games, contests and lots 
of prizes. Music and games are be
ing provided by Absolute Sounds 
DJs. 

For further infonnation call Tina 
Murphy at 301-441-1096. 

Writers Group 
Holds Readings 

The Greenbelt Writers G~lllp 
(GWG) will hold a free open reading 
in the Community Center on Friday, 
July 17. Sign up to read will be at 
7:15 p.m. The readings will begin at 
7:30. Readers of prose are limited to 
10 minutes, poetry 5 minutes. All are 
welcome. There will be a discussion 
after the readings. One topic for dis
cussion is a possible third anthology 
of work by members of the GWG. 
Light refreshments will be served. 
For information, call Mary Moien, 
301-474-4713 or Andy Nitz, 301-545-
7081. 

~····················· ..... •~····················~ a OLD GREENBELT a 
•• THEATRE •• •• •• 
:: WEEK OF JULY 10 ~ 
:: Gone With the Wind ~ 
•• •• 
:: 3 HOURS 53 MIN SCOPE ~ 
•• •• •• •• •• Fri. 8:00 •• 
•• •• t: Sat., (3:45 @ $3.00) 8:00 ~ 

:: Sun., (3:45 @ $3.00) 8:00 ~ 

:: Mon., 7:30 (All seats $3.00) ~ 
:: Tues. - Thurs. 7:30 ~ 
•• •• t~ http://www.pgtheatrt1,Gom/ = 
tt:::xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx~ 

"Paata Tsikurishvili's excellent mime tech
nique places him among the best mimes of 
his generation." 

-Marcel Marceau 

"Paata Tsikurishvili is an actor of impressive 
skill and a gifted dassic.ally trained mime art
ist of the highest caliber. " 

-Douglas C. Wager, 
Art~ticDuecto~ArenaSrage 

" ... A harmonious combination of drama, lit
erature, comedy, dance, ballet and pantol 
mime . ... The creative potential of the com
pany is, obviously, immense. " 

TASS News Agency, 
Moscow, Russia, March 25, 1998 

KASHTANKA 
Charlie Chaplin would have been impressed 
with this c.a.st. .•• A wonderful experience for 
both adults and children. " 

-The Review, 
May 1998 

-BY
Anton Chekhov 

The Greenbelt Arts Center 
123 Centerway, 
Greenbelt MD 
301-441-8770 

Mousetrap 
Directed b Bob Thom son 

A Family Show in One Act 
Saturday, July 18th, 2 PM & 8 PM 

$10/$7 for students & seniors 
Reservations: (301) 441-8770 

by Agatha Christie 
Jul 13, 14, & 16 @ 7:30 .m. 
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OBITUARIES 

Peter P. Labukas, Sr. 

Peter Labukas, Sr. 
Long time Greenbelt resident 

Peter P. Labukas, Sr., 75, died of 
cancer Sunday, June 28, at his 
home in Westchester Park. 

Born in Scranton, PA on Au
gust 29, 1922, he was the son of 
the late Michael and Eva 
(Vitsuskas) Labukas. His wife of 
43 years, Eileen (Mudd) Labukas 
died in 1991. 

Mr. Labukas worked in 
Greenbelt in 1941 and '42 as a 
summer employee tending the 
boats at the lake and lifeguarding 
at the new Greenbelt Pool where 
he met his future wife. He was 
attending George Washington Uni
versity (GWU) on a football schol
arship and was their star single
wing quarterback at the time. In 
1942 he joined the Army Air 
Corps and served in Europe as a 
bombardier, earning three Air 
Medals. After the war he returned 
to GWU where he received a mas
ters degree in education in 1948. 
While at GWU, he played on the 
Greenbelt Shamrocks semi-pro 
baseball team. 

He and Eileen married in 1948 
and he began his teaching and 
coaching career at Roosevelt High 
School in DC. During the Korean 
War he was called to serve in the 
Air Force. After the war he was 
assigned to Wilson High where he 

1 ti i" t You're 
tt 'I Welcome 
~tnatlt Here 

St. George's 
Episcopal Church 

Episcopal/Anglican 

Comer of Lanham-Severn Road (MD 564) 
and Glenn Dale Road, Just South of 
Greenbelt Rd (MD193), Glenn Dale 

301-262-3285 
hltp:/lmembers.ool.comlslgeogd/ 

Sunday Services 
9 am Folk Ser\'ice (Interpreted for !he 

Deaf/Hard of Hearing} 
10 am Education for all ages 
11 am Sung Service 

Baha'i Faith 
• All the divine Manifestofions have 
proclaimed the oneness of God and 

tne unily of mankind. They have taught 
that men should love and-mutual~ help 

each other in order that they might 
Jrogress. Now if this conception of 
r gion be true, its essential principle is 

the oneness of humanity.• 

-Baha'i Sacred Writings 

Greenbelt Baha'i Community 
P.O.Box24S 

Greenbelt, MD 20770 
301-345-2918 301-220-3160 

Tune In Baha'i Radio f!JV8ry Saturday at 
12 noon on WUST 1120 on the AM dial 

lnlonnation about the Baha'i Faith is on the 
World Wide Web at http://www.bahal.org/ 

Free Bible School Kids Animation Class 
At Baptist Church Wins State Grant 

"SonLight Island" is the theme The Greenbelt Association 
of vacation Bible school at for the Visual Arts (GAVA) has 
Greenbelt Baptist Church, Sun- received a grant from the Mary
day, July 19 through Friday, July land State Arts Council to help 
24, 6 to 9 p.m. Bible stories, fund a series of classes in ani
games, crafts, snacks, songs and mation taught by George 
skits will all revolve around the Kochell in cooperation with 
island theme. Classes are avail- Greenbelt Access Television 
able for children ages four (GATE). The grant allows 
through adult. A nursery will be GAVA to lower the cost of the 
provided for babies through age classes (see advetisement this 
three while adults attend class. issue). 

A program on Friday night The classes will be held 
will feature the children and the from 2 to 5 p.m. every week
drama team in a musical perfor- day from July 20 through Au
mance about their island adven- gust 7. The program is open to 
tures. For more information any interested young persons 
please contact the church at 301- between the ages of IO and I 8. 
474-4212. Registration is re- Christopher Dingman, who 
quired. Attendance is free. will be entering the seventh 

taught physical education and 
coached football, track and golf. 
He also coached the basketball 
team at Capitol Page School. 

After he retired from Wilson, 
he became a counselor at Prince 
George's Community College. In 
1982, he retired from the Air 
Force Reserves as a lieutenant 
colonel. For twenty years he was 
the manager of the swimming pool 
at the Andrews Air Force Base 
Officers Club. He was a member 
of Theta Delta Chi social frater
nity, Omicron Delta Kappa and 
Phi Delta Kappa educational soci
eties, St. Hugh's Catholic Church 
in Greenbelt, Knights of Columbus 
and the board of Christian Assisted 
Living for mentally retarded adults 
in Beltsville. 

Survivors include four children, 
Kathryn Labukas and Elizabeth 
Labukas, both of Greenbelt, Peter 
Labukas Jr. of Burnsville, Minn., 
and Lynn Edward of Fort Myers, 
Fla; a brother; two sisters; and six 
grandchildren. 

grade at Thornton Friends 
School this fall, and Nora 
Simon, a 6th grade student at 
Rogers Heights Elementary, 
both took Kochell's first class 
in animation in May. 

Both Dingman and Simon 
did stories of the perennial bad 
guys up to no good being de
feated by superheroes. Some 
of Dingman 's work deals with 
environmental and conflict reso
lution issues. Simon took some 
of the creatures from the Book 
of Kells as models for her char
acters. 

These upcoming classes are 
a continuation of the series on 
animation Kochell taught in 
May. This series will add 
"claymation" to drawing and 
collages. 

Student animation from this 
class will be videotaped by 
GATE and televised on city 
channel BIO. 

For information call Barbara 
Simon at 301-474-2192. 

UNITED METHODIST CHURCH 
Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church 

40 Ridge Road. Greenbelt 
301-474-9410 

SUNDAY 
Bible Study 9:30 am 
Sunday School 10:00 am 
Worship Service 11 :00 am 

Physically impaired accessible Rev. Guillermo Chavez, Pastor 

Where there is welcome for the stranger 
and community with others who seek Jove and justice. 

Berwyn Presbyterian Church 
6301 Greenbelt Road 

Worship Service 10:00 a.m. 

All are Welcome 
Interim Pastor 
Rev. Jack Wineman 301- 474-7573 

_J_ HOLY CROSS LUTHERAN CHURCH 11,~ Friendly people wo,sh/pp'1g God and sen,/ng ,,.,,, C<Nnm<Jnlly 

8:30 A.M. WORSHIP SERVICE 

10:00A.M. 

11:15 A.M. 

\ 

FELLOWSHIP HOUR 

WORSHIP SERVICE 

~W""~ 
6905 Greenbelt Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770 

Fax 301-220-0694 
E-mail HCROSSLCMS@AOL.COM 

http://member.aol.com/hcrosslcms/hclchome.htm 
Rev. Stephen H. Mentz, Pastor {301) 345-5111 

r 

/ 

Marie Ray demonstrates one of the crafts she will offer at the 
Holy Cross Lutheran Church Vacation Bible School. Sand art 
and other crafts, together with skits, music, Bible study, games 
and a seminar, provide a challenge and educational experience for 
all ages. The Bible School runs from July 13 to 17. 

Catholic 
Community 
of Greenbelt 

MASS 

Paint Branch Unitarian 
Universalist Church 

3215 Powder Mill Road, 
Beltsville/ Adelphi (301-93 7-3666) 

Welcomes you to our open, 
nurturing community 

July 12, 1998 
10:J0a.m. 

Tht1 Rochester Report 
presented by Geiural Assembly 

((iJ\ de/egatt1s and attendees Municipal Building Sundays 
10A.M. ~ Child Care Available 

Greenbe Community Church 

Hillside & Crescent Roads 
Phone: 301-474-6171 mornings 

SUNDAY WORSHIP 
10:15 a.m. 

Daniel Hamlin, Pastor 
"A church of the open mind, the warm heart, 

the c1s irin soul, and the social vision ... " 

8:35AM 
9:45AM 
11:00AM 
6:00PM 

Prayer Service (Wednesday) 7:00 PM 

For transportation or more infonnation call 301-474-4212 

or~~;berrr BCisce1J;trCh ~;~ h 

Vacation Bible gchool 
• Bible Stories• 

•Games• 
•Crafts• 
•Songs• 
•Snacks• 

Place: GREENBELT BAPTIST CHURCH 

101 Greenhill Road 301-474-4212 

Sunday, July 19- Friday, July 24 

Ages 4 thru Adult 
· (Nursery provided during Adult Bible Study) 

Time: 6:00 pm - 9:00 pm 

Register Today! 



Thursday, July 9, 1998 GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW 

GEAC Discusses Paving, Medical Center, Laws 
by Dennis Jelalian 

At the Greenbelt East Advi
sory Committee (GEAC) meeting 
held at Greenbriar May 7, the 
paving of Greenbelt Road, a new 
medical center, new eviction leg
is I ati on, and the new condo 
rights law were discussed. 

Paving Greenbelt Road 
This fall Greenbelt Road will 

be resurfaced from Hanover 
Parkway to Lanham-Severn 
Road. Dorothy Pyles, vice chair
man, expressed concern that the 
part of Greenbelt Road that re
ally needs to be resurfaced is the 
part from Southway to 
Kenilworth Avenue. Mayor Judith 
Davis said that there are plans to 
resurface that section in the fu
ture. She suggested that, if there 
is strong concern, GEAC should 
ask the city to write a letter. 

Medical Center 
The Advisory Planning Board 

approved Dimension Healthcare's 
plans to build a two story 28,000 
square foot building to be used 
for ambulatory care and outpa
tient surgery on the last piece of 
ground at the Maryland Trade 
Center. 

Golden Age Club 
by Dolores Capotosto 

Wednesday, July 15, will be 
the Golden Age Club's monthly 
birthday party. Solange Hess 
usually has at least two helpers 
scheduled. See her if you'd like 
to volunteer for this or a future 
month. 

"Bon Voyage" to those 
Goldenagers who will soon visit 
England, Ireland and Scotland on 
a trip sponsored by Prince 
George's Community College. 

Marie Kriper of the Golden 
Age Travel Committee an
nounced that the new bus com
pany seems to be working out 
well. The next trip is to 
Longwood Gardens in Delaware 
and is scheduled for Tuesday, 
July 28. Members are also sign
ing up for the Panama Canal 
cruise, February 16-27, 1999. 
Decisions have to be made, so 
see a member of the Travel 
Committee at the meeting and 
pass the word. Full payment 
needs to be made by November 
9. 

On Wednesday, July 22, Dr. 
Herman KraybilJ will speak 
about the "Effects of the Envi
ronment on Health as to Cancer 
and Other Diseases." 

It was nice to hear Irv Siegel 
complimenting members Alberta 
Tompkins, Betty Maher and 
Hilda Yontz for their indomitable 
spirit in facing adversity. Every
one agreed. 

Congratulations also go to 
Martha Sinden for bringing her 
86-year-old mother on the trip to 
Myrtle Beach. "Mom" lives in 
Alaska and didn't miss anything 
that went on; in fact, she put this 
72-year-old to shame. Thanks, 
Martha. 

Have fun and enjoy the rest 
of summer, but keep the liniment 
handy. 

Congratulations 
Kim &.. Daniel 

THE NEW 
Mrs. &. Mr. Frend 

6-25-98 

Eviction Legislation 
City attorney Robert Manzi is 

drafting new eviction legislation 
for New Carrollton which 
Greenbelt might be interested in 
adopting. The new legislation 
would provide that, in the event 
of an eviction, the owner's pos
sessions would be required to be 
stored by the owner for a limited 
period of time rather than simply 
set out on the street. Costs and 
storage fees would have to be 
paid by the owner before the 
property is released. Mayor Davis 
and Councilmember Edward 
Putens said that the city should 
push for this legislation at the 
state level. Pyles said 21 states 
now have similar legislation. 

Condo Rights 
The Maryland General Assem

bly recently passed Senate bill 18 
(House bill 38). The bill was 
signed into law by Governor 
Parris Glendening. The law pro
vi des basic rights for condo
minium owners, including the 
right to meet, to comment on any 
part of condominium operation, 
vote for officers of the condo
minium association, and to dis
tribute condominium information. 

Memorial Areas 
GEAC discussed plans for a 

memorial area in Greenbelt 
East. Chair Sheldon Goldberg 
suggested that a subcommittee 
be formed to formulate a plan. 
Dorothy Pyles, vice chair, and 
Charlene MacAdams, treasurer, 
agreed to serve on the subcom
mittee. 

Mayor Davis expressed die 
view that multiple memorial ar
eas in the city would be a good 
idea, and beautify the city. All 
the sites would be for the 
whole city and paid for by the 
city. She suggested GEAC 
write a letter to the Community 
Relations Advisory Board 
(CRAB) outlining the proposal. 
Davis also explained that a 
bench in memory of Al Herling 
and donated by the Prince 
George's Arts Council will be 
placed in front of the library. 

Parking on Hanover 
Kay Moomey, of Hunting 

Ridge, raised the issue of trucks 
parking along Hanover Parkway 
making for dangerous turns 
onto Hanover Parkway. Mayor 
Davis promised to look into it. 

NYLCARE Parking 
GEAC members expressed 

concern that parking for 
NYLCARE is overflowing into 
residential areas. Since most of 
these cars arrive in the morning 
when residents have left for 
work, and since the cars are 
mostly gone when residents re
turn, there haven't been many 
complaints so far. The consen
sus was that GEAC would wait 
and see if any problems de
velop. 

ACE 
Putens encouraged all 

Greenbelt citizens to support the 
Advisory Committee on Educa
tion (ACE) which awards schol
arships to students. Anyone 
wishing to contribute to ACE 
may send a check to the City of 
Greenbelt, 25 Crescent Road, 
Greenbelt, MD 20770. ·· 

Our Neighbors 
Yu Jiang of Edmonston Court 

received a master of science de
gree May 30 from the University 
of Delaware, Newark, Del. 

William T. Dupree of Fayette 
Place was named to the spring 
semester Dean's List at Prince 
George's Community College. 

Rachelle Caffey, a student at 
Eleanor Roosevelt High School, 
received a 1998 PGCC Board of 
Trustees Scholarship from Prince 
George's Community College. 

Nooshin Sturdivant of Mathew 
Street was inducted into the Na
tional Honor Society at Eleanor 
Roosevelt High School May 8. 
She will be a senior this fall. On 
June 28 Sturdivant participated in 
the 1998 National Youth Leader
ship Forum on Medicine. 

Congratulations to all on their 
academic achievements! 

••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• 
• REGISTER NOW - DEADLINE WEEK OF JULY 12 

1998 MISS GREENBELT SCHOLARSHIP PAGEANT 
$2000 Savings Bond Awarded 1998 Miss Greenbelt/I 

Savings Bond for each partidpantl 

Miss Greenbelt Pageant Ages 14-19 
Junior Miss Greenbelt Ages 11-13 

Little Miss Greenbelt, Ages 7-10 
Open to girls who live, go to school, 

work or volunteer in Greenbelt 

• • • • • • • • Scholarship, Prizes, Awards, Professional • 
• Photo Session, Television Appearances, • 
: Make-up and Modeling Sessions : 

: Next meeting/rehearsal- July 12, Youth Center : 
• Can Natasha Jewell at (301) 352-8665 for more information. • 
•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• 
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Rangers Seek 
Youth Helpers 

Junior Naturalist 
Program Offered 

The Maryland-National Capital 
Park and Planning Commission's 
Park Rangers are offering a unique 
opportunity for 13 - 17 year olds 
who are interested in their work. 
Participants will work side-by-side 
with the rangers as they bicycle 
the parks, respond to injured wild
life, lead outdoor adventure pro
grams, and develop and implement 
enhancement projects designed to 
increase the wildlife population. 

The Patuxent Research Refuge 
is running a program entitled 
Cavity-Dwelling Wildlife on July 
27, 29, and 31 from 9 to 11 a.m. 
Children aged 8 to 9 can investi
gate the unusual lifestyles of 
three groups of cavity nesters 
(woodpeckers, songbirds, and fly
ing squirrels) through hands-on 
explorations. In addition, they 
will receive plans and instructions 
for building a bluebird nest box. 

This youth program is designed 
to promote leadership skills, instill 
self-confidence, and increase 
awareness and knowledge of the 
environment and its wildlife. 

The program is free, but ad
vanced registration is required; 
call 410-674-3304. It will be 
held at the refuge's north tract, 
located at Rt. 198 between ~e 
Baltimore-Washington Parkway 
and Rt. 32 in Laurel. 

For further information call 
301-627-7755; TIY 301-699-2544. 

INTERVIEW WfOI ADVISORY GROUP APPUCANf 
MUNICIPAL BUILDING LIBRARY 

JUll' 13, 1998 - 7:45 P.M. -REGULAR MEETING OF COY COUNCR 
MUNICIPAL BUILDING COUNCR ROOM 

JULY 13, 1998- 8:00 P.M. 

I. ORGANIZATION 

1. Call to Order 

2. Roll Call 

3. Meditation and Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag 

4. Consent Agenda -Approval of Staff Recommendations 

(/'be consent agenda consists of those items which have 
asterisks {*} placed beside them, subject to such revisions 
as may be made by the Council prior to approval) 

5. Approval of Agenda and Additions 

II. COMMUNICATIONS 

• 

III. 

6. Presentations 

7. Petitions and Requests 

(Petitions received at the meeting will not be 
acted upon by the City Council at this meeting unless 
the standing rules are waived by the Council) 

8. Minutes of Meetings 

9. Administrative Reports 

10. Committee Reports 

LEGISLATION 

11. An Ordinance to Add a New Chapter 20 to the Greenbelt 
City Code Entitled "Zoning" to Provide that the City of 
Greenbelt May Grant Departures from Design and Land
scaping Standards, Parking and Loading Standards, Sign 
Design Standards and Variances from Lot Size, Setback and 
Other Requirements of the Prince George's County Zon
ing Ordinance 
- 2nd Reading 

12. A Resolution to Repeal and Reenact with Amendments 
Resolution Number 708 to Adopt Reyised Standing RyJes 
for the Council of the City of Greenbelt Maryland 
- 1st Reading 

Iv. OTifER BUSINESS a 

13. New Phone System - Municipal Building 

14. NLC Policy Proposals and Resolutions 

15. Disclosure of Campaign Expenditures 

V. MEETINGS 

..... 
NOTE: This is a preliminary agenda, subject to change. Regular 
Council meetings are open to the public and all interested citizens 
are invited to attend. For information, please call 301-474-3870. If 
special accommodations are required to make this meeting acces
sible to any disabled person.please call 301-474-8000 or 301-474-
2046 (fDD) to request such accommocation before 10:00 am on 
the day of the meeting . 

Check out the Greenbelt Citylink website at 
www.cLgreenbelt.md.us 

David E. Moran, City Clerk 
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fb:b --=- Festival Notes 

Greenbelt Da 
A Review 
The Sound Scene 

by Nick Mydra 

by Sandy Smith 
Miss Greenbelt Pageant 

Deadline 
The final meeting to register 

for the Miss Greenbelt Pageant 
will be held at 3 p.m. at the 
Youth Center on July 12. A 
number of girls from ages 7 to 
19 are participating in the 1998 
Miss Greenbelt Pageant but 
there's still time for more to join. 
There are three pageants open to 
girls who live, go to school, or 
work/volunteer in Greenbelt. 

The traditional Miss Greenbelt 
Pageant is open to teens ages 14 
to 19; Junior Miss is for those 11 
to 13; and Little Miss for girls 7 
to 10. The participants enjoy 
events throughout the summer, in
cluding parties, trips, and commu
nity activities. Girls participate in 
a professional photo session, ap
pear on television, make new 
friends, learn new skills, participate 
in make-up and modeling sessions, 
and ride on a special float in the 
Greenbelt Labor Day parade. 

The Miss Greenbelt Scholar
ship Pageant promotes education. 
The winner of the 1998 Miss 
Greenbelt Pageant will receive a 
$2,000 savings bond. In fact, 
each winner will receive a sav
ings bond. Little Miss Greenbelt 
and Junior Miss Greenbelt will 
receive a $200 savings bond. 
Savings bonds will also be 
awarded to the first, second and 
third runners-up for Miss 
Greenbelt, as well as Miss Con
geniality, Most Photogenic and 
Most Spirited. These awards are 
in addition to the savings bond 
given to each participant. To 
sign up or for more infonnation 
contact Pageant Chair, Natasha 
Jewell, at 301-352-8665. 
Donations and Event Sponsors 

The Greenbelt Labor Day Fes
tival is run by an independent, 
non-profit organization, not the 
city of Greenbelt. While the city 
does provide essential services to 
the Festival, the funds for running 
the Festival come primarily from 
donations and support from 
Greenbelt organizations and the 
business community and a small 
percentage of the funds raised by 
groups participating in the Festi
val. The Festival must spend 
many thousands of dollars each 
year before the Festival ever be
gins. In a good year, the Festival 
breaks even. If there's rain and 
lower attendance, it may lose 
money. The Festival pays for the 
on-stag6 entertainment, for groups 
that march in the parade, public
ity and printing and for other ex
penses ranging from Jiffy Johns 
to parade trophies. 

The Greenbelt Labor Day Fes
tival, unlike many other major 
fairs and festivals in the metro 
area, doesn't charge admission or 
parking fees, and so the Festival 
depends upon contributions. Each 
year, Festival representatives con
tact local businesses to seek their 
support. This is a good opportu
nity for long-standing businesses 
to continue their support and rec
ognize their place in the commu
nity and for new businesses to 
become better known to citizens 
throughout the city. Businesses 
can make a contribution of any 
size, up to major support for an 
event. Efforts are made to match 
the business with the event most 
related to their customers or inter
ests. Contact Rick Ransom, Fes
tival president at 301-441-1597 or 

Joanne Hinsley, 301-445-6500 for 
more information. The Festival 
will produce a souvenir program 
again this year and will provide 
opportunities for businesses to be 
represented in this keepsake as 
well as to be acknowledged in 
the schedule printed in the News 
Review and in signs throughout 
the Festival grounds. 

Talent Show 
An audition for performers in 

this year's Labor Day Festival 
Talent Show will be held on July 
29, at 7:30 p.m. in the Commu
nity Center. The Talent Show is 
looking for all types of perform
ers - singers, musicians, danc
ers, magicians, acrobats - single 
or group acts. Contact Dennis 
Lewis at 301-552-9078 to sign 
up. The Talent Show provides an 
opportunity for beginning and 
seasoned performers to perform 
before a live and enthusiastic au
dience. 

Next Meeting 
The regular meetings of the 

Greenbelt Labor Day Festival 
Committee are open to all who 
want to learn more about the Fes
tival or to volunteer and partici
pate in any area or any event. 
The next meeting will be at 7:30 
p.m. on Thursday, July 16, at the 
Greenbelt Community Center. 

"More better" is an expression 
that could have been used to de
scribe "Blackberry." Blackberry 
is the name of a musical group 
that plays Cajun music. Formed 
less than a year ago, the band is 
made up of five area musicians, 
two from Greenbelt. The free 
dance concert was given, spon
sored by the city Recreation De
partment and the Greenbelt Arts 
Center, to celebrate Greenbelt 
Day. With dance lessons starting 
at 7:30 p.m. Saturday, June 6, the 
band took center stage at around 
8:15 p.m. in the gym of the 
Community Center. What a nice 
surprise to see a crowd of people 
on the dance floor when the 
dance lesson began. I guess it 
shouldn't be of any surprise if 
you have ever been out to Glen 
Echo where Cajun bands play to 
a packed ballroom. 

Jim Briley and son Justin 
Briley, Greenbelt residents, along 
with Paula Lucas, the band's or
ganizer, Miles Spicer, and Joel 
Bailes play Cajun music with 
some Creole for a change of 
pace. Paula Lucas assured me 
that all the songs were Cajun, not 
zydeco. That is a form that has a 
different beat, and a more up 
tempo rhythm. Lucas and Jim 
Briley did much of the singing. 
Two-steps and waltzes made up 
the dance styles. 

Overheard while taking a 
break was someone who said that 

Horseshoes was one of the many activities offered to participants 
at the Greenbelt Day celebration. 

-photo by Tom Carter 

Greenbelt Recreation 
Department 

Takoma Park Municipal Band 

When: 
Where: 
Time: 

Sunday,July 12 
Buddy Attick Park 
7:00 pm 

All residents and guests are welcome. 
Bring a chair or blanket. 

In the event of rain, activities will be held 
at the Greenbelt Youth Center. 

Carolyn Davis, Jane Wade, Lee Struglia and Dorothy Gonthier are 
set to begin the three-mile Pedestrian Safety Fun Walk through 
historic Greenbelt on June 6. Beverly Palau and Salva Hollman 
are at the registration table in front of the Greenbelt Community 
Center. 

they were pleased to see couples 
dancing together unlike what is 
seen much of the time at rock 
concerts. 

All of the musicians have 
voices suited for the style of mu
sic they were playing. Jim Briley 
and Joel Bailes played fiddle, 
with Justin Briley and Miles 
Spicer on guitar. Paula Lucas did 
assorted percussion instruments to 
go along with her singing. They 
all seemed to have the accent 
down on all the songs they sang. 
It has a French, southern Creole 
influence to it. Having been to
gether less than a year they did 
well to play together as a group. 
There were a couple of rough 
spots, but they can only get bet
ter as they get used to playing 
with each other. Instrumentally 
they are as good as they are vo
cally. You could tell the audience 
liked them by all the applause, 
and the enjoyment they showed 
by dancing up a storm. Some 
couples hardly left the dance 
floor, and for yours truly it was a 
treat to watch the experienced 
dancers show their stuff. There 
were a couple of couples who 
were outstanding. They must 
dance Cajun every chance they 

- photo by Prospero Zevallos 

get. Those who came to listen to 
the music were treated to a good 
band that can only get better, and 
a nice crowd dancing to the beat 
on the dance floor. If you 
missed the June 7 Blackberry 
dance/concert, maybe next time. 

Free lmani Concert 
At Watkins Park 

The Maryland-National Capital 
Park and Planning Commission's 
Concerts in the Park series con
tinues at Watkins Regional Park 
on Thursday, July 16 at 6:30 p.m. 
The free concert features Imani 
(World Beat Jazz). Bring picnic 
dinner, blanket or beach chair. 
Food will be available for pur
chase. 

Sierra Club Sponsors 
Workshop July 11 

The Maryland Chapter of the 
Sierra Club is sponsoring a Citi
zens Mud Pollution Conlrol 
Workshop on July 11, beginning 
at W a.m. The workshop will be 
held in Davis Hall located at 
9217 51st Avenue, College Park. 

For further information contact 
Greg Kidd at 301-277-3802. 

eeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeee 
~ VOLUNTEERS NEEDED FOR ~ 

! }1~1) 1~ i 
: - .,. '1 OD '1 : 
~ BASKETBALL TOURNAMENT ~ 
<I> HoopLaw 4 on 4 Basketball Tournament (D 

(l) is a free, all day community event in (D 
<D which area youths and police officers (D 
(I) play together on 4 person teams. (]) 
(l) (D 

(D DATE: Friday, July 24, 1998 (D 
(D TIME: 8:30 a.m. - 6:00 p.m. (D 
(l) PLACE: Springhill Lake Recreation Center, CD 
(D Greenbelt, MD CD 
(D • CD 
(D **Community Service Hours can be (D 
(D earned by volunteering in a variety of (D 
0) ways including serving food and drinks, (D 
(J) helping with registration and general (D 

(D administrative duties** (L) 

~ Call 301-345-6660 for further information ~ 
(l) Sponsored by The City of Greenbelt (D 
(l) (D 

eeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeee 
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GBI 
(Continued from page 1) 

were categorized into four ar
eas - governmental, finan
cial, appearance, and member 
issues. Many of the issues 
have both pro and con compo
nents, which were identified 
but not debated. 

Some of these issues are 
the permanence of becoming a 
county historic district; legal 
challenges; tax benefits going 
to the co-op as a whole, not 
to individual members; and 
the signing over of some ex
ternal control of GHI and 
parts of the city to Prince 
George's County. 

The design guidelines have 
their own issues. Who will 
enforce the standards and 
what are the penalties for 
non-compliance? What are the 
real costs in manpower and 
materials for regular mainte
nance and replacement items? 
Would future new materials 
developed by technology be 
approved for use? 

Since existing homes and 
their "improvements" would 
be grandfathered in, the ques
tion was asked if becoming an 
historic district would in a 
sense be preserving "now," 
not necessarily the original 
state of homes. 

Subcommittee Goals 
The evening's work con

cluded with the formation of 
a subcommittee to develop a 
timeline and make recommen
dations to the board. It con
sists of GHI general manager 
Gretchen Overdurff and spe
cial assistant Avis King, GHI 
board member Susan Ready, 
GHI members Ray and Bar
bara Stevens, and Howard 
Berger, a planner with the 
Maryland-National Capital 
Park and Planning Commis
sion. 

Also present at this meet
ing with the GHI board was 
Jill Yutan, representing the 
Urban Design Planning Divi
sion of M-NCPPC. 

Happy 
21st 

BIRTHDAY. 

DANIEL FREND! 

7-11-98 

Greenbelt 
Boys/"Glrls Club 

Volunteer Commissioners 
Needed 

Greenbelt Boys and Girls 
Club need a Basketball and 
CheerJeading Commission
er. Person must be 2 I 
years of age or older; ACEP 
Certified (through P.G. 
County Park and Planning) 
and must be able to work 
with kids ages 7 and up. 
Interested persons please 
contact Mrs. Cummings at 
!301 I 91 a-0004_ 

* *Training will be 
provided by the Club•* 

. \ 
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Della Donaldson was declared the first place winner for the GHI 
1998 Home and Garden Tour on May 9, based upon a vote of tour 
participants. Earl Kepler, tour chair, presents the award to her 
at the Greenbelt Community Center. 

Della Donaldson stands on the stoop of her award-winning 
Gardenway home flanked by blooming azaleas and pyracantba. 

- photos by Prospero Zevallos 

A stepping stohe path leads through Connie Arnold's perennial 
water garden to a seating area next to a birdbath in this serene 
wooded setting. 

Kevin Donnelly of Ridge Road sits among bis unusual collection 
of perennials, which include wild Easter columbine, Japanese 
primroses and painted daisies. 

FOOTBALL 
******REGISTRATION FOR PARTICIPATION IS REQUIRED****"* 

Dates, Places and Times for registration are as follows: 

Saturday, July 1 1th: 

Sunday, July 12th: 

Monday, July 13th: 
Tuesday, July 14th: 

@ Schrom HIiis Park from 9:00 am - 12:00 pm 
@ Greenbelt Youth Center from 1 :00 pm - 3:00 pm 
@ Springhill lake Youth Center from 4:00 pm - 6:00 pm 
@ Greenbelt Youth Center from 7:00 pm - 9:00 pm 
@ Greenbelt Youth Center from 7 :00 pm - 9:00 pm 
@ Sprtnghlll lake Youth Center from 7 :00 pm - 9:00 pm 

FREE: Two week prep camp @ Greenbelt Middle School 
Week 1 - July 20, 22, 24 from 6:00 pm - 8:00 pm 
Week 2 - July 27 - July 31 from 6:00 pm - 8:00 pm 

REGISTRATION NEEDS: 

• Photo for I.D. Card 
• Copy of Birth Certificate 
• Proof of Residence 

• Registration 
• Football Fee 
• Practice Jersey 

Registration Inquiries: 
Mel Scites (Club Registrar) 
(301) 441-8689 

$15.00 
$30.00 
$ 5.00 
$50.00 

_::,,. 

Football Inquiries: 
James Green (Commissioner) 
(301) 497-9505 - Home 
(301) 794-0100 - Voice Mail 

L 



All Sale Prices Effective 
Monday, July 13th 

thru 
Sunday, July 19th 

1998 

CO-OP Lean Beef 

'Great Grillin' 

T-Bone 
Steak 

lb. 

.. ' , . 

Fresh Super Lean sz 19 CO-OP Lean Beef $ 179 
Ground Boneless 

Sirloin lb. Chuck Steak lb. 

Fresh Grade A $ ~ Fresh Half 

Boneless & Turkey 
Chicken Breasts lb. Breast 

s1s9 
lb. 

CO-OP Lean Beef 

Porterhouse 
Steak 

s489 CO-OP Lean Beefs 159 
Boneless 
Chuck Roast lb. 

Fresh Lean Pork 

Boneless 
. Sirloin Cutlets 

lb. 

Fresh 
Lean Pork 
Spareribs 

Ballpark $ 149 Kunzler 
Sliced 

Meat Franks- -- Honey Bacon 
or-Knockwurst t 6 oz. 

Jimmy Dean 
Tastefuls Lunch 
Combos 
3 Varieties 5.6 oz. min. 

Captaink 
Cove Frozen 
Salad Shrimp 

Florida Natural $189 '.'i;i Esskay 
Peppered 
Ham 

sr 
lb. 

19 

4 oz. 

s4z9 
lb. 

~';:,':~emJulce 1/2 ga-1.-f/it 
L---------------- ·"· ----------; 

S 14 9 * ·<.' Healthy Choice Best Yet 

American 
Cheese 

- ~·~/ Honey s 4z9 
_. ,· " -,, Roasted ~-., , ' . 

1 2 oz. ~ ,' , Turke lb. 

1--Cro-wle-y -a-,~~ "!""• 

Sour 
Cream 

16 oz. 

FOODS. 
D~liciously Cris,:..159 Fraed ~ --
Chicken Breast each 

Iced 
Cinnamon 
Rolls 6 pk. 

26-30 Count 
Gulf 
Shrimp 

Fresh 
Salmon 
Fillets 

Viking 
Breaded 
Haddock 

lb. 

s549 
lb. 

$399 
lb. 

Northern Quilted 79 C General Mills s1s9 Chex Bathroom Cereals 
Tissue 4 roll pk. Assorted 12 oz. min. 

Best Yet SUMBI SPKlllS San Giorgio 69 C Unguine Tomato 
Medium or Larie Sauce 

8 oz. Pasta Shel s 1 lb. 

Star Kist Wisk Ultra Uquid$469 Kounty Kist 39c Chunk Light Laundry Cut 
Tuna Detergent 1 oo oz. Green Beans 14 1/2 oz. 

Campbells Sparkle 99c Best Yet s139 Pork 'N' Paper Peanut 
Beans Towels 60 sheet roll Butter 18 oz. I I oz. 

Best Yet $129 Kellogg~ Original $189 Tetley Instant 

998coz. Mayonnaise Rice Iced 
Krisples Cereal 13_5 oz. Tea Mix qt. 

Sunlight Ultra $139 Rainbow 99c Lucky Leaf 99c Grape Apple Liquid Dish 
Jelly Sauce 

Detergent 28 oz. 

River Brand 

Brown 
Rice 

Rainbow 
Sliced 
Peaches 

General Mills 
Kix Cereal 

Rainbow 

Plastic 
Food Wrap 

Mount Olive 

Sweet 
Pickle Relish 

Sweetzels 
Vanilla 
Wafers 

Lever 2000 
Bath 
Bar Soap 

32 oz. Asst. 24 oz. 

49c Soft & Gentle 69C Best Yet 69C Whole Facial 
Peeled Tissues 

84 sheets Tomatoes 28 oz. 

t Domino $ 99 Snuggle J z 99 
Granulated Liquid Fabri --
Sugar 5 lb. Softener 40 oz. 30 oz. 

Rainbow White $ 119 
Foam --

Plates ::::•.Comparbn•7;; 
Barbecue Sauce 
Asst. 17 oz. min. sz19 :~:~~1c2G;z-ns·1z9 Bumble Bee 
-or Whole Pink 

13 oz. Wheat Bread 24 oz. Salmon 

S 1 Z9 Musselman~ S 1 Z9 Herr~ Potato 
Apple Chips 

200 Ft. Butter 1 9 oz. Asst. 

11 oz. 

$139 
2 pk 

Mardi Gras 
Napkins 

Gloves 
I 

Grip It 

Car Can 
Coolers ea 

7-Up 
Soda 
Asst. 

6fC 
80 k 

sz39 
42 oz. 

99c 
2 Liter 

Nutritious 
Broccoli 

Natures Finest 
Garden 
Salad Mix 

Super Select 
Cucumbers 

Idaho Loose 
Potatoes 

California 
Celery 

Green 
Cabbage 

Kashi Pillows 
Strawberry or 
Apple Pie 

Westsoy L.F. 
Plain or 
Vanilla 

Welchk 

Kosher 
Grape Juice 

bunch 

99!. 

• lb. 

'1IJC 
bunch 

lOOD 

'' oz. 

s1z9 
34 oz. 

$z89 
40 oz. 

• • f ·,, •• . ' 

White 

Seedless 

Grapes 

99~ 
lb. 

Red 
Plums 79c 
Washington 
State 
Cherries 

lb . 

Sunkist 
Valencia 
Oran es 

s199 
41b. bag 

Sunkist 
Red 
Grapefruit 

sz49 
Ripe 
Mangoes 

S ib . ba 

each 

FRUIT CLUB FOR KIDS 

FREE RED DELICIOUS 
APPLE 

See Store For Details 

st,~~. 
12 oz. cans 

• Courteous Professional 
Staff 

• W e Proudly A ccept Most 
Prescription Plans 

• Free Home Delivery O f 
Prescriptions 
Mon.-Wed.-Fri. 

• Free Bloo d Pressure Tester 

Value On 
an facturer 

Coupons 

Page9 

I"!!-----------:, I ~OUPON IS VALll MONDAY, 7-13lHRU SUNDAY, 7-19-98 I REDEEM ONLY AT GREENBE,LT CO-OP I 

1 CROWLEY 9c 1 
I FRUIT I 
I YOGURT I 
I AsSORTED FLAVORS 8 oz. I 
I Wllh This~ &$7i!~~Pe~=~ Co\fCn ms. I 
L FLEMING YORK PSC 1134. l'O BOX 589, YORK, PA 1740S-0589 .J -----------II!!------------. 1.fQUPON IS VALIO MeflDAY, 7/13lHRU SUNDAY, 7-19-98 _ I I REDEEM ONLY AT GREEIIIElT CO-OP I 

I 
I 
I 
I 

BusH's 
BAKED 

BEANS 

16 oz. I 
I Wlfl TI11s Co1foo & $7 50 Mil Puld\ase E1Wf'9 ~ lems. 

Lin11PerCuslomer I 
L R.EMING YORK PSC 1134, l'O BOX 589, YORK, PA 17~9 .J -----------~-----------:, I ~ IS VALD t.lJN)AY, 7· 131HllU SUNDAY. 7-19-911 
I llDEEM ONLYATGREENBB.TCOO' I 
I BRAWNY I 
I PAPER 39c I 
I TOWELS I 
I 60 Sheet Roll I 
I W«h This Co\fCn I, $7.50 Mil. Plit:ha$e, ~ Co\f)Oll lltmS. I 

Linil 1 Per Custmner 

L FLEMING YORK PSC 1134, PO BOX 589, YORK. PA 1740S-0589 .J -----------..-------------, l ~OUPOO IS v,ui MOOOAY, 7-13 THRIJ SUNlAY, 7•19-98 
REDEEM ONI. y AT GREENllELT CO-OP I 

:KEN'S STEAK HOUSE I 
I SALAD 59c I 
I DRESSINGS I 
I AssoRTEo V ARIETIES I 

8 oz. 

I Will This~ & $7.50 Min. Purdu. ElCW9 Co\fCn lams. I 
Linl 1 Per Customer 

L R.EMING YORK PSC 1134, l'O BOX 589, YORK, PA 1740S-0589 .J ----------------------:, 17°0\l'ON IS VALID MONDAY, 7-13 TH!IJ SUNDAY, 7•1!1-98 
I REiml Ofl.V AT GREENBELT CO-OP I 
I TROPICANA TwlSTER I 

I
I FRUIT 99e II 

DRINK BLENDS 

I AsSORTED VARIETIES 46 oz. I 
I Wil This Cot4JOII & $7.50 M11. l'llwse. Edl:lilg Co\fCn lems. I 

linllPerCustcner 

L FLEMING YOAA PSC f134, l'O BOX 589, YORK. PA 17405-0589 .J ----------~-----------:, I _!!)UPON IS VALID MONDAY, 7-13 lHlltl SUNDAY, 7-19-911 I REDEEM ONLY AT GREENBELT CO-OP I 
I PENSUPREME I 
I ICE sz19 I 
I CREAM I 
I AssoRno FLAVORS I /2 gal. I 
I Wih This Col4)0n 1, $7.50 Mn. Pllth&se. Exi:bing Col4)0n Items. I 

Lfflt 1 Per Cuslomer 

L FLEMING YORK PSC 1134, PO BOX 589, YORK, PA 17405-0589 .J -----------
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Eleanor Roosevelt Sings 
To Celebrate the Spring 

by Dennis Jelalian 
On May 8 Eleanor Roosevelt 

High School (ERHS) presented 
the all-choirs spring goncert di
rected by Dr. Barbara Baker 
and Judy Moore. 

Many excellent pieces were 
scattered throughout the pro
gram. "Sanctus" by Andrea 
Klouse, presented by the Con
cert Choir, directed by Moore, 
got the evening off to a won
derful start. The concert choir 
had a beautiful crisp sound. 

The Men's Choir, under Dr. 
Baker, offered a lovely arrange
ment of "Shenandoah," per
fectly sung, and a fun version 
of "Sixteen Candles," with au
thentic 50s piano played with 
verve by the multi-talented 
Chris Fominaya. 

The Chamber Choir directed 
by Dr. Baker was somewhat un
even. They sometimes had pitch 
problems. And sometimes the 
words would be hard to hear 
when the men sang very softly 
or when the women sang high 
in their range. 

The Chamber Choir more 
than redeemed themselves, 
however, with "Pie Jesu" by 
Andrew Lloyd Webber. The 
piece began with long resonant 
notes in perfect harmony. And 
floating above the choir was 
another sound so perfect I 
didn't recognize it as human for 
a second, nor could I detect the 
source immediately. The rich 
resonant sound just seemed to 
fill the hall. Then I saw that 
this beautiful sound was com
ing from Susannah Hoffman, 
one of the soloists. She was 
matched by Erin Rada. A per
fect pair of sopranos. 

World Premiere 
Next was the world premiere 

of "Wood Songs," a suite of 
three songs. This work was 
produced jointly by the Engli~h 
and music departments with 
help from the Maryland-Na
tional Capital Park and Plan
ning Commission. The music 
was written by W.G. Pete 
Stokes. The words were all 
written by ERHS students. 
Amy Buchanan wrote "Willow." 
Rob Harden wrote "Flounder
ing." Zach Speakes wrote 
"Sunflowers." 

"Wood Songs" proved to be 
a charming modern choral com
position - a worthwhile 
project for all involved, and a 
treat for the audience. 

The Women's Choir, under 
Dr. Baker, offered a superb ren
dition of "Domine Deus." The 
women's diction seemed better 
in Latin than in English. But 
an important factor was the su
perior arranging skills of J.S. 
Bach and Felix Mendelssohn. 

Next the Massed Women's 
Choir (Chamber, Women's, 
Gospel choirs) presented the 
show-stopping "This is the Day, 
Rejoice!" whic~ Dr. Baker 
milked for all it was worth. 
Such polish and showmanship 
came as something of a surprise 
but it shouldn't have, knowing 
Dr. Baker's excellent work. 

Gospel Choir 
The Gospel Choir offered 

four spirituals/gospel songs, in 
which Dr. Baker shared the pi
ano playing chores with Jernell 
Reynolds-Armstrong, an ~x
tremely talented young man. 
Tyrone Johnson played bass, 
Derrick Plummer played drums, 
and Dr. Baker turned over the 
leadership of the Gospel Choir 

to student director David 
Dupree. They all did excellent 
work. The only complaint was 
that the bass and drums tended 
to drown out the singers, a 
problem Dr. Baker would prob
ably have corrected had she 
been listening from out front. 

Inevitably a lot of that fine 
choral sound gets lost back 
stage, soaked up in the heavy 
stage curtains. The band shell 
definitely helps. Next time I 
suggest that the choral risers be 
placed further downstage (to
ward the audience) as far as 
possible. That way more of the 
choral sound will be projected 
into the auditorium. 

"I'm Gonna Sing Til the 
Spirit" pitted three tenors (no, 
not those three!) Larry 
Hamilton, David Dupree, and 
Robert Robinson against the 
Massed Choir (Gospel, 
Women's, Men's, Concert, 
Chamber). 

The program closed with a 
fine rendition of "Everytime I 
Feel the Spirit," with soloist 
Frances Edralin singing against 
the Chamber and Women's 
choirs. 

Thr_oughout the program 
there were various sign lan
guage interpreters, one, two, 
three, or a whole choir, choreo
graphed by Mia Yamada. Sign
ing for the performing arts has 
become an art form, a perf or
mance in its own right, which 
Yamada clearly understands. 
She is an excellent choreogra
pher. The signers' names were 
not in the program. Although 
Dr. Baker mentioned Chem, I 
couldn't write that fast. My 
apologies. The tall slim young 
woman with the cafe au lait 
complexion who seemed to do 
most of the signing is a grace
ful dancer. Her movements 
were fluid and a pleasure to 
watch. 

Summer Food 
Service Program 

The Prince George's County 
Department of Social Services 
is participating in the Summer 
Food Service Program. Through 
this U.S. Department of Agri
culture-funded program, free 
meals are available to all chil
dren in the program. There is 
no physical segregation or other 
discrimination against any child 
because of race, color, age, na
tional origin, sex, or disability. 
Any complaints of discrimina
tion should be submitted in 
writing within 180 days of the 
incident to the Secretary of Ag
ric u Iture, Washington, D.C. 
20250. To determine eligibility, 
call Ruth Parker at 301-422-
5102. For the hearing im
paired, the Maryland Relay 
number is 1-800-735-2258. 

Cancer Patient 
Assistance Offered 

The American Cancer Soci
ety offers a variety of rehabili
tation and assistance programs 
for cancer p,tients. Services 
include information and guid
ance, transportation to treat
ment, support groups, one-to
one peer visits, home medical 
equipment. More information 
is available for Maryland resi
dents at 301-933-9350. 

GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW 

Nooshin Sturdivant 

Roosevelt Student 
Attends Conference 

Nooshin Sturdivant of 
Greenbelt participated in the 
1998 National Youth Leadership 
Forum (NYLF) on Medicine 
from June 28 to July 8, in Wash
ington, DC. Nooshin, in the 
class of 1999 at Eleanor 
Roosevelt, was among 350 high 
school juniors and seniors from 
across America to obtain the 
qualifications required to partici
pate in the forum. She was se
lected because of her outstanding 
academic achievements and her 
interest in the profession of 
medicine. 

For the forum on medicine, 
Nooshin joined her fellow stu
dents for 11 days of discovery 
and mentoring at some of the 
nation's most prominent and 
technologically-advanced medical 
institutions. Intensive day-long 
concentrations at these institu
tions allowed students to examine 
state-of-the-art diagnostic tools 
and future medical specialties in 
detail. 

Students also had the opportu
nity to study and learn from 
some of the nation's most distin
guished medical leaders. 

Top· a. discussed included 
breakthroughs in genetfc research, 
cancer research, AIDS, sports 
medicine, neonatal and pediatric 
research, computers in the world 
of medicine, public health, clini
cal decision-making and bioeth
ics. 

Interested educators, parents 
and students are encouraged to 
contact the NYLF Office of Ad
missions for additional informa
tion 202-628-6090 or by e-mail 
at info@nyJf.org. NYLF's 
website is located at 
www.nationalyouth.org. 

Apply Now for MD 
College Trust 

The Maryland Prepaid Col
lege Trust has extended the ap
plication deadline for its 1998 
open enrollment period from 
June 30 to July 31. The exten
sion, approved recently by the 
program's board, provides 
Maryland families more time to 
apply for a contract to prepay 
for their children's future col
lege education. 

The one-month extension 
also allows parents time to de
termine the impact of new tax 
legislation signed by Governor 
Parris N. Glendening on May 
22. The two new tax laws 
eliminate the Maryland state in
come tax on the earnings when 
the contract benefits are paid to 
a college and provide up to a 
$2,500 Maryland state income 
tax deduction for each year a 
family makes contract payments 
to the program. The earnings 
are still taxable at the federal 
level, but at the child's tax rate 
and not the contract purchas
ers.' 

The Maryl_and Prepaid Cot~ 
lege Trust toll-free telephone 
number is 1-888-UMD-GRAD. 
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GRAD NIGHT 
(Continued from page 1) 

different themes and increasing 
numbers, the success of this all 
night party has become as tradi
tional as Grad Night itself. Dr. 
Boarman, Dean Reidy and many 
of the administrators and school 
staff donned their casual wear 
and joined the fun, -signing year 
books, lending their support and 
just being a part of the crowd. 
The night was safe and secure 
thanks to the organization of Jim 
Tilton, Officer Buerger, and a 
staff of volunteers. 

Decorations for this year's 
theme were created by Deniz 
Kantor. Along with the colorful 
decor and characters taken from 
the Wizard of Oz, were abundant 
messages of hope and encourage
ment. 

Jan Derry and her volunteers 
kept the food coming all night 
long. Pizza, sandwiches, nachos, 
chips, dip, vegetable platters, 
brownies, cakes, cookies, cheese 
cake and more were all part of 
the menu. One could indulge in 
soda straigbt up or mixed with 
interesting mixers such as pine
apple juice, VS Splash and other 
combinations, but no alcohol. 
No one expressed any disappoint
ment over that. After 4 a.m., out 
came the donuts, bagels and 
cream cheese, and plenty of or
ange juice. 

Music and Games 
There was no room for bore

dom. Tom Ahlquist and his host 
of volunteers provided non-stop 
entertainment. Music played all 
night. The Bungee Run, Velcro 
Wall and Sumo wrestling were 
among the favorite activities. 
While waiting for a chance to in
dulge in those activities, one 
could tty Vutual Reality, jousting, 
having their palms read or get a 
temporary tattoo. Bingo was a 
quiet challenge. 'Irying the inter
active goggles simulating what it 
is like to be in a drunken state 
was an awesome experience, 
demonstrating drinking and driv-

ing definitely do not mix. Some 
seniors went swimming most of 
the night, playing water games, 
others played basketball, and 
when it was time to just "chill" 
the outdoor patio provided a 
great abnosphere to do so. 

Grad Night 1998 was a tre
mendous success. Any parent 
would be so proud and pleased 
to see or even be a part of this 
wonderful experience. What 
great memories this event pro
vided for the graduating class. 
None of this would be possible 
without the unlimited generosity 
of all those involved with its 
success. Each year the Greenbelt 
Recreation Center has extended 
its facilities to Grad Night, show
ing its support and commibnent 
to the area's youth. The staff is 
to be commended for the won
derful job they do before, during 
and after the event to make sure 
all goes well. 

Year-round Fundraising 
Grad Night is an expensive 

event and could not occur with
out an extensive year-long 
fundraising effort. Parents and 
volunteers worked a concession 
stand at UMD, delivered phone 
books (in the rain), had bake 
sales, sold pizzas and mulch, and 
solicited donations from parents 
and businesses, whose generosity 
was impressive. The committee 
chairpersons assumed their indi
vidual responsibilities and 
worked tirelessly. Thanks to all: 
Becky Ahlquist, prizes, Tom 
Ahlquist, activities; Jan Derry, 
food; Deniz Kantor, decorations; 
Rose Mary Remsberg, volun
teers; Jim Tilton, security; Judy 
Simkovitz, tickets; Terry Enfield, 
Rosalind Willis and Kathy 
Hackett, donations; Millicent 
Potts, t-shirts; and Anne Stratton, 
treasurer. Rena Hull took on the 
challenge of keeping it all to
gether. 

It is hard work, but Grad 
Nights are now as much a part 
of a senior's year as graduation 
itself. The precious memories 
derived are well worth the time 
s~nt all year to make this pos
sible. To the ERHS Class of 
1998, "On to Oz," a land and 
time where all things are pos
sible if one only believes. (It is 
also a land where there is no 
space or tolerance for drugs or 
alcohol.) 

Ut·anor ICoo.,,•,t'll 11.S. f~rad :\i::ht l1>1nl ui .. ht·., fo than!. 
fht• follouing donor., and man} ofht•r., for fht'ir lind 
gt•nt•rm,if) in t"Onfribufing to flu· h't•nwndou .... m·t·t•.,s 

of our !,!radua • ., ' ni::hf out. 

Accounting Unlimited 
Adio Specific Chiropractic 
American Legion Post 136 
Cargo, Laurel 
Circuit City Foundation 
College Park Lodge #453 
Cornerstone Grill & Loft 
Dr. Robert Zebrowski 
Dr. Christina Frayoa, Bowie 
Drs. McCarl, McCarl, McCarl, McCarl 
George Bnmatti 
Gordon Berliosky, Coosultiog Engineer 
Greenbelt Marriott Hotel 
Greenbelt Arts Center 
Greenbelt Federal Credit Union 
Greenbelt Frateraal Order of Police 
Laurel Golf & Recreation 
Management Technology 

Aerospace Technology Applications Center 
Marylaod Book Exchange 
NYLCare 
Pet'• Store, Inc. 

Parent Donations 

Ritz Camera Centers, Beltsville 
Ruby Tuesday, Laurel 
Taglio for Hair 
Greenbriar CommUDity Assoc. 

Condominium Ventures, Inc. 
American Pool Service 
Long & Foster Realtors, Fairfax 
Jones Communications 
J.C. Peooey 
Radiology Diagnostic Center, P.A. 
L & L Gifts & Gourmet 
Chi Chi's Greenbelt 
Chevy's 
Three Brothers Greenbelt 
Subway, Greenway Center 
Subway, Rt I Beltsville 
Long Fence 
Wendy's 
Greenbelt Co-op 
Prince George's Comity Board of 

Transportation 
Coca-Cola Compaoy 
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Grad Night '98! 

The goggles simulate the effects of alcohol on one's perception 
and balance. 

Sumo wrestling proved to be very popular. 

GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW 

All Photos 
by 

Barbara Ford Hey - I'm stuck. 

Prom Promise hat distributors are ready for the grads. 

Getting ready for jc, .. sting •-

Page 11 
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POLICE BLOTTER '. 
VACCARO 
(Continued from page 1) 

. ' 

Based on Information Released by the Greenbelt 
Police Department 

the Labor Day Festival, including 
leadership roles related to the pa
rade and the carnival, a role in 
the formation of the Greenbelt 
East Advisory Coordinating Com
mittee, plus orchestrating events 
for his building in Greenbriar. 

Assault 
7100 block of Ora Glen Court, 

June 26, 10:50 p.m., a 72-year-old 
male resident was arrested after 
assaulting a family member during 
an argument He was left with the 
Department of Corrections pending 
a hearing. 

6100 block of Breezewood 
Court, June 27, 2:50 a.m., a 22-
year-old male nonresident at
tempted to force himself on a 
fonner girlfriend outside her resi
dence and stopped only when a 
family member of the victim re
sponded to her calls for help. The 
man was left with the Department 
of Corrections pending a hearing. 

9000 block of Breezewood Ter
race, June 27, 11:36 p.m., a 25-
year-old male resident was arrested 
after assaulting his girlfriend dur
ing an argument. He was left with 
the Department of Corrections 
pending a hearing. 

Greenway Shopping Center, 
June 29, 2:40 p.m., a 40-year-old 
female nonresident was arrested 
for assault. She assaulted a clerk 
after her attempt to return mer
chandise was denied. The assail
ant was left with the Department 
of Corrections pending a hearing. 

7800 block of Hanover Park
way, June 29, 9:18 p.m., a 22-
year-old male nonresident was 
charged with disorderly conduct 
and assault. The man was acting in 
a disorderly manner, and when he 
was told to cease his actions, he 
struck an officer in the chest with 
both hands. He was left with the 
Department of Corrections pending 
a hearing. 

5900 block of Cherrywood Ter
race, July 1, 2:34 am., a 31-year
old male nonresident was arrested 
for attempted burglary. He at
tempted to kick open a door to an 
apartment where his wife had 
taken refuge after an argument. 
He was left with the Department 
of Corrections pending a hearing. 

Sexual Offense 
5800 block of Cherrywood Ter

race, June 28, 4:25 p.m., a l~
year-old male nonresident was ar
rested for a sexual offense. The 
victim's mother caught the juvenile 
touching her daughter. The youth 
fled when the victim's motl'!er 
yelled at him. He was charged 
and released to his father. 

Child Abuse 
6000 block of Springhill Drive, 

June 27, 12:59 a.m., police are in
vestigating a complaint received of 
a child being allegedly struck with 
a belt. 

Burglary 
6100 block of Breeze wood 

Court, June 29, 6: 10 p.m., jewelry 
was taken from a residence. · There 
were no signs of forced entry. 

9100 block of Springhill Lane, 
June 30, 4:36 p.m., a daybed and 
television were taken from a resi
dence. Entry was gained through 
a sliding glass door. 

Miscellaneous 
St. Hugh's School, June 30, 

11: 12 a.m., several windows wete 
broken out. 

Roosevelt Center, July 2, 8:36 
a.m., a 19-year-old male resident 
was arrested after being found in 
the park after being banned. He 
was released on criminal citation 
pending trial. 

Vehicle Theft 
Greenway Shopping Center, 

June 27, a 1995 Toyota Camry, 
Maryland tags 467 BBR, was sto
len. 

7000 block of Megan Lane, 
June 27, a 1986 Buick Park Av
enue, Maryland tags 7729HC, was 
stolen. 

7700 block of Hanover Park
way, June 30, a 1991 Nissan 240, 
Maryland tags FFR 629, was sto
len. 

5900 block of Cherrywood 
Lane, June 30, a 1996 Plymouth 
Breeze, Maryland tags DKT 401, 
was stolen. 

7200 block of Hanover Drive, 
July 1, a 1991 Chevrolet Blazer, 
Virginia tags BOBSKIG, was sto
len. 

Vandalisms to, thefts from, and 
attempted thefts of or from ve
hicles were reported in the follow
ing areas: 5800 block of 
Cherrywood Lane, Beltway Plaza 
Mall, 5900 block of Cherrywood 
Terrace, 7000 block of Megan 
Lane, 6100 block of Edmonston 
Road, 7000 block of Mathew 
Street, 7100 block of Ora Court, 
Greenbelt Metro station, 6100 
block of Breezewood Court, 7400 
block of Greenbelt Road, 25 Court 
Ridge Road, Ora Glen Drive at 
Frankfort Drive, and 7800 block 
of Walker Drive. 

Comedy of Errors 
Presented at UM 

The Maryland National Capital 
Park and Planning Commission 
and the Prince George's County 
Department of Parks and Recre
ation will present the Olney The
atre Center's production of 
Shakespeare's "The Comedy of 
Errors" at the Maryland Center for 
the Perfonning Arts at the Univer
sity of Maryland on Tuesday, July 
14, at 8 p.m. The show is di
rected by Jim Petosa. The perfor
mance is free, but reservations are 
required. Call 301-405-1616, or 
TfY 301-454-1472. The audience 
is invited to bring picnics and 
lawn chairs or blankets. 

Mike Vaccaro did not just par
ticipate in a given organization. 
His enthusiasm and his encour
agement of others helped make 
everyone feel welcome and com
mitted to the cause. A leader in 
the Greenbriar Community Asso
ciation, he was particularly adept 
at building consensus. 

How to Nominate 
The Outstanding Citizen award 

is bestowed annually during the 
opening ceremonies of the Labor 
Day Festival. While a committee 
selects 1998's Outstanding Citi
zen, that selection is made from 
nominations submitted from the 
community. Nominations are due 
this year on August 10. History 
indicates that many of Greenbelt's 
Outstanding Citizens have been 
nominated several times before 
their selection. The Committee 
encourages nominators to be per
sistent! While only one person is 
designated as Greenbelt's Out
standing Citizen, there is no 
doubt that the other nominees (13 
in 1997) are special. 

Help the Committee identify 
1998's outstanding citizen by sub
mitting a nomination explaining 
why that individual deserves rec
ognition. Attach a brief statement 
listing the organizations and/or 
activities of the nominee specify
ing the accomplishments, length 
of service, impact on Greenbelt 
or its residents, and personal 
qualities that make this person 
special. Greenbelt's Outstanding 
Citizen award recognizes volun
teer (un-paid) work only. Nomi
nations must be signed by the 
person submitting the nomination; 
include your phone number and 
address and submit it to Ed 
Birner, chair. 13-N Ridge Road, 
Greenbelt, MD 20770-0706. 

When It Comes To Choosing A Funeral Home, 
Family Owned Really Matters 

GASCH'S FuNERAL HOME 
Family Owned & Operated Since 1859 

For Honesty, Caring, and Quality, Affordable Seroice 

Traditional or Non-traditional Funeral Arrangements 
Memorial Services • Cremation • Pre-Need 

Out-of-Town Transportation & Service Arrangements 

f R A N C I ~ 301•927•6l00 
GASCH 4739 Baltimore Avenue 
---SONS • 

Funeral Home, P.A. Hyattsville, MD 20781 

1997 PRINCE GEORGE'S BOARD OF TRADE SMALL BUSINESS OF THE Y£4R 

SAVE ()N THE HIGII 

COST OF FUNERALS 

& BURIALS 

Established in 1914, 
Chambers Funeral Homes 
brought to the Washington 
Metropolitan Area a 
combination Funeral Home 
and Crematory facility. 

This combination provides numerous cost efficiencies as well as 
simplicity and dignity for all concerned. Whether you have immediate 
needs or are considering making prearrangements, Chambers Funeral 
Homes' exceptional low price can give you savings now and in the 
future. Burials as low as $1,625 • Cremations as low as $745. 

FREE INFORMATION - Call or write: 
5801 Cleveland Avenue, Riverdale, MD 20737 • (301) 699-5500 

9241 Columbia Blvd., Silver Spring, MD 20910 • (301) 565-3600 

Greenbelt CARES 
The Maryland State Attorney 

General's Spotlight on Prevention 
award ceremony was held re
cently at Deerfield Run Elemen
tary School in Laurel. About 
180 nominations were submitted 
to this project, highlighting local 
prevention programs across the 
state. Greenbelt CARES' Teen 
Discussion Group, held weekly 
at Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School, and the Greenbelt Police 
Department's School Resource 
Officer Program, also located at 
the high school, were recipients 
of awards as nominees. 
Greenbelt CARES Youth & Fam
ily Services Bureau was singled 
out as a recipient of a semi-final
ist award. Finalist awards are 
expected to be announced by the 
end of June. Carol Leventhal 
represented the agency in receiv
ing the award. 

Dana Rabois, the coordinator 
of the Hooplaw 4 on 4 Basket
ball Tournament, met with Austin 
Gibbs from the Recreation De
partment to continue planning of 
the event. Hooplaw will take 
place on Friday, July 24, at the 
Springhill Lake Recreation Cen
ter. Interested participants, volun
teers, or sponsors should contact 
Dana Rabois at 301-345-6660. 

REALTY EXECUTIVES/2000 
301-937-7999 

Boxwood-
Hard Work Is Done 
New Pella windows, new kitchen 
w/hardwood cabinetry & Corian 
counters. Woodburning stove, 
newer roof, new shutters & sof
fits, big yard backing to trees in 
quiet Greenbelt neighborhood. 
4B 3 full baths. $180,000. 

Greenbelt-Brick 
Co-op Townhouse 
Elegant, beautifully maintained 
brick co-op has new ceramic tile 
& top quality fixtures in bath, 
subtle paint colors & white trim 
throughout house, sharp black & 
white checkerboard floor down
stairs, hardwood up. Clean white 
kitchen has full-sized washer & 
dryer. Front yard is sunny w/ 
roses, back yard is shady, w/pa
tio, azaleas, terraced flowerbeds. 
A beautiful stylish home for 
$74,000. 

Irresistible 
Riverdale Home 
Adorable rambler/cottage w/pro
fessional landscaping, level & 
sunny back yard for gardening, 
3BR, 2BA, red oak floors, freshly 
painted trim, large sunporch off 
the kitchen for warm-weather din
ing. Partially finished bsmt has 
2nd full bath, workbench. Quiet 
street in established, convenient 
area. $109,000. 

Perfect for 1 or 2 -
OPEN SUNDAY 
Pay less than $700 per month to 
live in your own 2 BR 1 BA brick 
townhouse in historic Old 
Greenbelt. This cute home has a 
NEW KITCHEN, updated bath, 
attic for storage, landscaped front 
& back yard, shed. Just steps to 
library, day care, shopping. Such 
a deal! Call Kim for details 

Kim Kash 
Reaby Exec,tives/2000 
301-937-7999 
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Support Group Topic 
Is Diabetes Exercise 

Candee Van lderstine, a physi
cal therapist, will present "Exer
cise for Diabetics" at this 
month's Diabetes Support Group 
at Doctors Community Hospital 
in Lanham. The group will meet 
at 7:30 p.m. in the DSE Room 
on the fifth floor of the hospital's 
medical office building at 8118 
Good Luck Road. 

In addition to the support 
group, Doctors Community Hos
pital presents a free diabetes edu
cation program called "Living 
with Diabetes." For more infor
mation on the diabetes education 
program or to register for the 
support group meeting, contact 
Elaine Stone, RN, certified diabe
tes educator at 301-552-5134. 

Leonard & Holley Wallace 
Jeannie Smith 

RedUced · 2BR END unit Unbelievable 
hardwd flrs! Remodeled kitchen & classic 
tile bath. Large fenced yard. $46,900 

3 BR END Block wffl1 vinyl siding Separate 
dining room with pantry closet & built-In 
cabinets!! $62,900 with $2,000 c. helpl 

Bank owned 2 bedroom middle unit With 
central air. $3,000 In planned 
improvements. Ready to go! $44,900 

1 BR upper level. New washer and dryer. 
Large front yard. The seller will pay $1,000 
of your closing c~ - a bargain at $23,900 

2 bedroom middle unit that's been freshly 
painted. Drop your suitcases and move In. 
Backs to woods and Parcel One! $46,900 

2 bedroom end univ.lddition for laundry 
room. Shaded comer lot & easy parking-
Seller WIii pay CLOSING HELP! $42,900 

3 Bedroom townhome wilh modem kitchen. 
Fenced yard w11h lots of landscaping. 3rd br 
has built-in desk and bunk. $49,900 

3 bedrooms wilh new wall-to-wall carpet 
Sellers will pay up to $3,000 of your closing 
costs! $50,900 

3 bedroom block end unit wilh lots of extras. 
New paint. carpet and more. Just steps 
away from !he center. See it! $63,900 

Bright and airy 2 bedroom frame unit In 
pristine condition. Nearby palh leads right 
to the Center. Move in and relax! $47,900 

2 br frame with large deck with benches. 
Refinished hardwood firs. & more. $45,900 

New Listing • 3 bedroom END Unit BRICK 
townhome. Beautiful Pella Windows and 
close to Roosevelt Center. $74,900 

2 bedrOOm townhome - Wide floorplan • 
new air conditioner, gorgeous hardwood 
floors & wood trim on door frames $45,900 

Brlek townhOme wllh refinished hardwOOd 
floors. new carpet downstairs and many 
upgrades. Free tillypond Included! $69,900 

3 BR frame unit with new kitchen. New 
entJy floor and more. Backs to woods and 
walkway to Roosevelt center. $49,900 

2 br brick townhome with remodeled 
kitchen & bath. Refinished hardwood floors 
throughout. $63,900 - $1,000 closing helpl 

1 Bedroom End unit • Backs to the 
woods••plenty of privacy. Owner wm pay 
closlng help and sez, 'Make me an offer!' 

Reduced-2 br fram&freshly painted, 
refinished hardwood floors. 1 block to the 
Center. $2,000 Closlng Help! $42,000 

2 bedroom unit with front addition. Deep 
wooded yard with new fence. Lots of 
Improvements! Don't miss it! $45,900 

1 br lower level - open modern kitchen with 
countffl!ar, was~. hardwood floors, 
celting fans and more. Ready! $28,900 

3 bedroom frame with updated kitchen, 
fenced yard, and patio. Owner relocating -
says, 'sell!' can to see this one. $49,900 

REAL TY 1 
982-0044 

www . greenbelt . com/homes 
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CARES 
(Continued from page 1) 

dissertations. 
Hartman said that "working 

with the police has been great" 
and that she has come to a keener 
appreciation of the work that law 
enforcement officers do. In addi
tion to their direct involvement 
with the police, Hartman and 
Simms assist with family therapy 
groups on Wednesday nights, ad
dressing issues of communication, 
parenting skills and dealing with 
emotions. 

Simms facilitates a domestic 
violence group for women cur
rently involved in or recently re
moved from abusive situations. 
This twelve-week group meets on 
Thursday nights at the police sta
tion. It still has room for new 
members. 

The position was increased 
from one half-time employee to 
two half-time employees to de
crease the demands shouldered by 
one individual. Simms and 
Hartman enjoy working as a team; 
however, Simms commented that 
"there must be a need for the 
work we're doing because we're 
staying awfully bu y." 

According to Greenbelt 
CARES Director Carol Leventhal, 
CARES provides a wide variety of 
services in addition to the contri
butions of the crisis intervention 
counselors. The program offers 
formal counseling for individuals 
and groups, information and refer
ral services for other counseling 
needs, and educational and support 
groups at Springhill Lake Elemen
tary and Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School. Leventhal hopes to offer 
similar services at Greenbelt 
Middle School one day. A year
round GED class and tutoring as
sistance are also offered. 

With the exception of GED 
classes for non-Greenbelt residents, 
all CARES programs are free of 

charge. Counseling services are 
restricted to Greenbelt residents 
because the demand is so great. 

History of CARES 
Leventhal said that the CARES 

program originated in the early 
1970s as the brainchild of Dr. Leo 
Walder, a Greenbelt resident and 
member of the faculty in the De
partment of Psychology at the Uni
versity of Maryland. Because of 
his lifelong interest and research 
regarding the problems of aggres
sion and violence in children, 
Walder was hired by the Anne 
Arundel County Council to teach 
children to make simple behavioral 
changes to reduce aggressiveness. 
One day while he was making 
photocopies at the local bank, 
someone suggested to Walder that 
he begin a similar youth program 
in Greenbelt. 

CARES began humbly as a 
walk-in clinic on Wednesday eve
nings in the basement of the 
Greenbelt Community Church. It 
was run by Dr. Walder, his wife 
and some psychology graduate stu
dents. The Wednesday night fam
ily clinic that Simms and Hartman 
facilitate has barely changed from 
its origins under Walder. 

During the Nixon administra
tion, Walder wrote a proposal to 
the Law Enforcement Assistance 
Agency to grant money for a 
youth services bureau in Greenbelt 
Funding for the program began on 
March 5, 1973. The official title 
of the program has changed from 
the Greenbelt Cares Youth Services 
Bureau to the Greenbelt Cares 
Youth and Family Services Bu
reau, but it is still familiarly 
known to all residents as Greenbelt 
CARES. 

Leventhal began her tenure at 
CARES when the program was 
launched in 1973. She had just 
earned her master's degree in so
cial work from the University of 
Maryland in 1973 and was hired 
by Walder as a part-time social 
worker. Leventhal has served the 
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Patuxent Programs 
Showcase Nature 

The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Ser
vice (at Patuxent Research Refuge) 
offers year-round nature programs 
for children. The North Tract is 
located on Rt. 198 between BW 
Parkway and Rt. 32. 

Beavers: Makers of the Marsh, 
Tues., July 21, 7 - 8:30 p.m. Ages 
5 - 12. Discover how beavers cre
ate marshes and how they are 
adapted to their environment. 

Fly Away Home, Fri., July 24, 
9 - 10 a.m. Ages 5 - 12. Dis
cover why birds migrate and the 
difficulties they face on their jour
ney. 

Hooks and Ladders, Sat., July 
25, 9 - 10 a.m. Ages 8 and older. 
Discover the life cycle of local 
migratory fish and the obstacles 
they face. 

Nocturnal Adventures, Sat., July 
25, 8 - 9 p.m. Ages 8 and older. 
Discover how nocturnal creatures 
are adapted to their unique 
lifestyles. 

All programs are free but ad
vance registration is required. 
Please call 410-674-3304 or visit 
on the web www.prr.r5@iw.gov. 

Volunteers Needed 
For Adult Care 

The Baptist Adult Care Center 
located in Greenbelt is seeking 
volunteers to assist with activities, 
administration and as van escorts. 
Call the Prince George's Volunteer 
Center for information at 301-699-
2800. 

Greenbelt community for two and 
a half decades through the 
CARES program, which she now 
directs. 

Greenbelt CARES receives 
funding primarily from the City of 
Greenbelt with additional support 
from the Department of Juvenile 
Justice and Prince George's 
County. 
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Arts Council Seeks Artists for Awards 
The Maryland State Arts 

Council (MSAC) is accepting ap
plications for its fiscal year 1999 
Individual Artist Awards. The 
program, which is designed to as
sist Maryland artists with their 
pursuit of artistic excellence, 
awards grants of $6,000, $3,000, 
and $1,000. 

The Individual Artist awards 
will be offered in the following 
categories: Choreography, Music 
Composition, Playwriting, Fiction, 
Poetry, Visual Arts, Crafts, Visual 
Arts, Photography and Three Di
mensional, including Sculpture 
and Installation. To apply, artists 
must be at least 18 years of age 
and have lived in Maryland as a 
primary residence for at least six 
of the 12 months preceding the 
date an application is submitted. 
All entries will be judged anony
mously by out-of-state jurors 
whose decisions are based solely 
on artistic merit. Jury meetings 
are open to the public and are 
scheduled to take place at the 
MSAC offices in the fall of 1998. 

Grant applications may be ob
tained by calling the Maryland 
State Arts Council at 410-767-
6555 or TDD/ITY 410-333-4519. 

Completed applications for the 
Individual Artist awards must be 
postmarked on or before July 24, 
or hand-delivered by 5 p.m. that 
day to the Maryland State Arts 
Council offices at 601 N. Howard 
Street, Baltimore. 

For more information about 
the Individual Artist awards, call 
the Maryland State Arts Council 
at 410-767-6555. 

Novena to St. Jude 

0 holy St. Jude, Apostle and 
Martyr, great in virtue and rich in 
miracles, near Kinsman of Jesus 
Christ, Faithful Intercessor of • 
who invoke your special patronage 
in time of need, to you I have 
recourse from the depth of my heart 
and humbly beg to whom God has 
given such great power to come to 
my assistance. Hdp me in m 
present urgent petition. In return I 
promise to make your name known, 
and cause you to be invoked. Sa 
three Our Fathers, three Hail Marys 
and Glories. St. Jude pray for us 
and all who invoke your aid. Amen. 
This Novena has never been known 
to fail and must be said for 9 
consecutive days. Publication must 
be promised. Thank you MPG 

GREENBELT VARIETY 
A Nice Place To Meet Your Friends 

-We Sell All Our Merchandise At Supennarket Prices." 

CIGARETTES & TOBACCO: Always discounted 
LOTTERY. KENO. All kinds of MD scratch tickets 
TOYS & GARMENTS: Super low prices 
COFFEE. SODA & JUICE: Everyday low prices 
ICE CREAM & ICE CREAM BARS: 30 flavors 

TEL: (301) 474-7055 
139 Ccntcrway, Greenbelt, MD 20770 

We are located right next to the Old Greenbelt 
Movie Theater in the Roosevelt Center. 

We promise you caring, 
comfortable ... affordable dentistry. 

and we're in your neighborhood! 
• • 

Our family has been serving your 

community for 61 years and we just keep 

Our main concern is to give you safe 

and complete quality care which is why 
we've taken hundreds of hours of continuing 
education. We utilize state-of-the-art equip
ment and sterilization techniques to create 
beautiful, healthy teeth for a lifetime. 

DISTINCTIONS AND AWARDS: 
DR, CLAYTON S. MCCARL, SR. 
Fellow in International College of Dentists. 
Fellow in American College of Dentists. 
Retired Nov. 1996 
DR, CLAYTON S. MCCARL, JR. 
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry. 
DR. JAY MCCARL 
Dental Implant Symposium at Boston University. 
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry. 
DR. DAVID J. MCCARL 
Quintessence Award for Excellence in Clinical 
Restorative Dentistry. 

All four Ors. are ranked as Clinical Field Instructors for 
1991-92 by the University of Maryland Dental School 

. 
DRS. MCCARL 
301-474-4144 

Dr. Jay Dr. Clayton, Jr. 
Dr. Clayton 

Ors. McCarl 
McC11rl 
Mccarl 

& McCarl 

28 Ridge Road 
Greenbelt. Maryland 20no-0717 

Dr. Dave 

1 F;-o:r Ne;-P;ie;s- , 

I Polishing & Cleaning I 

I s2s I 
I after I 
I Complimentary Initial I 
I Dental Exam I 

I Only $25.00 for a complete I 
I polishing and cleaning. I 
I Includes necessary x-rays on I 
I day of examination. I 

Good only with coupon. I 
I Value up to $141.00. 

L---------1 
NEW Office hours: 
Monday 
Tuesday 
Wednesday 
Thursday 
Friday 
Saturday 

8-5 
9-8:30 
9-8:30 
8-4 
8-4 
8-11 :30 

' 

... 
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SERVICES 

HOME MOVIES Slides, Pictures trans
ferred to VHS, Tape Repair. HLM Pro
ductions, Jnc. 301-474-6748. 

CASH FOR YOUR VALUABLES! 
Jewelry, diamonds, watches, cameras, 
tools, guns. We buy, sell and loan any
thing of value. We pawn autos. A-1 
PAWNBROKERS 301-345-0858. 

YARDWORK or painting call John at 
301-474-0520 or pager 301-303-7691. 

PIANO LESSONS - Specializing in 
beginners. Kids. Adults. Private les
sons. 301/345-4132. 

CLASSIFIED 
GUITAR Lessons - Scales, chords, 
theory, reading. Full-time instructor. 
301-937-8370. 

VOICE LESSONS - Margaret 
Stricklett, 5 years soprano soloist with 
the Washington Opera, Master of Mu
sic. 301/474-6406. 

TOM McANDREW - GREENBELT 
WJNDOWS & PAINTING - Replace
ment windows and doors and vinyl sid
ing. Phone 301/474-9434, MHIC 26087. 

CALDWELL'S APPLIANCE SER
VICE - Most makes repaired. Call after 
5 p.m. 301-840-8043. 

MAILING LISTS - Computer software 
installation, troubleshooting, _database, 
spreadsheet programs. 301-474-8947 

DECKS POWER WASHED and sealed. 

RENT-A-MAID residential cleaning, 
full or partial, M-F. 301-345-5026. 

ASSISTED LIVING - J & J Home lie. 
group home at Berwyn Heights pro
vides 24 hr. elderly care in a private 
home setting. Nutritious homemade 
meals, medication supervision, assis
tance with daily routines, house keep
ing, etc. at a reasonable fee. For more 
information please call 301-474-5692/ 
301-924-9017. 

BUILDING MATERIAL or construc
tion: Steel buildings in original crate. 
40x20 (I open end) was $6,380. Will 
sell for $2,680. Guaranteed complete. 
Chuck 1-800-320-2340. 

SOFA - Apt. size, excellent cond., no 
children/pets. $300/offer 301-498-
9672. 

NEARLY NEW CARPET - Wall-to
wall for 2 bedroom frame house, $200 
080. Call Jeff at 703-519-7986 after 
7p.m. 

MUSIC LESSONS - Guitar, drums, 
bass, keyboards. Study in high tech stu
dio using latest equipment for faster 
learning. Special program for kids. 
USNS, MIT, GMS grad. John Shade, 
301-474-1938. 

Smalldecks,$89; larger$110. Pat, 301- TYPING/WORD PROCESSING -
213-3273. Business, academic, personal. Reason- STEEL BUILDINGS - Factory has 

cancelled orders that must go immedi
ately. Willing to cut prices drastically. 
20x24, 25x26, 30x40, 40x68. Ideal 
garage/workshops. Cal I ASAP, 1-800-
341-7007. 

HOUSE CLEANING - Christian 
mother of three needs work to supple
ment income. Greenbelt ref. Senior 
discount. 301-725-1206 

LAWN MOWERS REPAIRED. Fast, able rates, 301/474-5462. 

reliable, reasonable. Call 301-474-8261. 

ATTENTION HOMEOWNERS: Get 
cash now! Bad credit...no problem! Call 
Eastern Mortgage Advisors 1-888-329-
9187. 

J.A.M. Resume Services by Kathy L. 
Kirby. Professionals, students, retirees, 
entry-level, military, etc. To schedule 
an appointment, call 301-513-9107, 7 
days a week before 9 p.m. Holbert·s 

Home Imp. 
Carpentry Painting 
Remodeling Repairs 

M.H.I.C. 25916 

LIGHT MOVING, hauling and odd STATEMOVER! Wannamovearoom, 
jobs. Call Quincy, 301-345-5984. office, apartment house? Call 301-345-

8323. Good rates. 

PRINTER HP4 w/10 megs of ram, 
$300; printer HP 500 inkjet, $75. 301-
441-2503 

FOR SALE - Vacuum cleaner, good 
condition, $20. Please call 301-474-
5686. 

Call Jack 301-345-8262 

BOOKS WANTED 
all types 

(ezcept teztbooks) 
fair prices 

(301) 596-6156 

House Cleaning 

Do you need help with your 
house cleaning? Let us help. We 
are a husband and wife team 
working in your area for over 
twelve years with excellent 
Greenbelt references. 

We provide weekly, bi-weekly 
and a spring type cleaning. Also 
available are window cleaning and 
interior painting. 

CLEAN AND SPOTLESS is an 
insured, reputable company. 

Call John or Tammy 

for Free estimates at 
(301) 262-5151 

GUTTERS CLEANED and screened. 
Hauling, roofing, painting, plumbing, 
dry wall. Cement work, cleaning and 
window washing, decks, patios, power 
washing. 301-352-0690. 

Home 8 Business 
Improvements 

WISLER CONSTRUCTION 
Drywall• Painting• Carpentry 

• Acoustical Ceiling 
• Tile • Etc. 

Licensed • Bonded • Insured 
MHIC #40475 301-345-1261 

••••••••••••••••••••••••••• i CONSIONMENT I 
: FURNITURE CALLERY i l 
: & MORE I 
: With our 7 years experience let us I 
: sell your quality furniture and • 
• decorative items in our spacious I 
: 1:3,000 combined sq. ft. show rooms. I 
I We'll do all the work t i 
i LET US SEU FOR YOU! I 
i Quality • Selection • Value I 
: WHY BUY NEW??? : 

= = = = = = i 5700-D Sunnys de Ave., Belts. i 
: 301-220-3210 1 
I 2nd location-Rodtvdle at I 
: 11722 Partdawn/Nkholson Lane I 
:w 301-770-4400 • 

··························= 
RARE OPPORTUNITY! 

One ?f the finest GHI homes, one of only four free
standing homes built in 1967, is now being offered for 
sale by owner. Located on Northway in the quiet 
Woodland Hills subdivision near schools, churches and 
parks. Now is the time to act to own one of the largest 
and most modern GHI homes. 

' 135-A NORTHWAY 
------FEATURES------
• 4 bedrooms, 3 baths 
• ll 'x23' l.r. with 12' wide 

floor to ceiling windows 
• Large wooded lot, 

landscaped front yard 
• Large deck off living room 
• urge recreation room 

• Eat-in kitchen with island 
plus dining room 

• Freshly painted inside 
• Hardwood floors 
• Central AC, gas heat 
• Washer, dryer, dishwasher 

ONN HOUSI 
Saturday,July 11, 10 a.m. _ 2 p.m. 

Sunday,July 12, 1-4 p.m. 
$147,SOO 

For appointment, call 301-474-1861 

HOUSECLEANING - 5 yrs. experi
ence, excellent references, all supplies 
provided. Angel, 301-262-4607 

MERCHANDISE 

SOFA (queen size sleeper), two end 
tables, two lamps - $300; bookcase -
$20; student's desk, chair, bookcase -
$25; headboard, mirror, dresser, chest, 
nightstand - $75; table - $10; cart-$10. 
301-474-0311. 

DRAPES for University Square Apart
ments - Beige, used for less than one 
year. Great shape. $50. Call 301-552-
8437. 

ZEUS ELECTRIC 
Custom Quality Work 

Done w/ Pride! 
o job too small. 

Service work and new homes. 
ALL work done by 
Master Electrician 

Insured Lie. #1142 Pr. Geo. 
301-622-6999 

Beeper 301-907-1025 

P~nt 
-~]ouch 
~ 

• 
Nationally Certified 

Massage Therapists and 
Professional Estheticians 

FOR SALE - 15" womans min bike 
Huffy Maxximum, hot pink. Excellent 
condition, $75 080. 301-513-9455 

FOR SALE - Blue queensize sofa bed 
with matching swivel chair. Both like 
new. Scotchguarded. Bed never used. 
Sheets included. 301-345-0783 

LOST AND FOUND 

FOUND in Boxwood Village -
Friendly long-haired black cat with 
white markings. Please call 301-474-
8048. 

James Soper's handi
work done, painting, 
yards cleaned up, etc, 

Please call 

SPA Boov WORKS 

& SKIN CARE 

• Therapeutic Massage 

• Facials 

• Waxing 

• Make-up Design 
· Hours: Tues.-Thurs. 12-8, Fri.-Sat. 9-6 

143 CENTERWAY • GREENBELT, MD 20770 • 301-345-1849 

!/('LS'l1'1vf'LS! ! ! !l('LS'llAf'LS! ! ! !l('LSV.Af'LS! ! ! 

Students • Retirees • Entry-Level • Professionals • Executives 

Degreed Writer and Word Processing Specialist 

SATISFACTION GUARANTEED! ACT NOW! 

COMPLETE REsuME PACKETS CALL 301-390-5558 
STIJOENTS & RETIREES 

SPECIAL RATES 
$100-$200 

Golden <Parachute 

('an f I' t11/111111·1111111/ WIii />ro/r -~-\i111111/ Or I I /011111111/ .\, ITi/'I .\ 

GREENBELT FEDERAL CREDIT UNION 

• AUTO ~ALE 
New Vehicles 

7.25 APR 48 months 
7 .S% APR 60 months 

Terrific Used Car Rates! 
8% APR up to 60 months 

Call (301) 474-5900 for more information. 
Longer terms available. 

112 (ENTERWAY ROOSEVELT (ENTER 
A credit union for persons who live or work in Greenbelt 

APR = Annual Percenlage Rate 
Rales subjeCI to ctiange without notice. 

RATES 
CLASSIFIED: $2.50 mini

mum for ten words. 15¢ each ad
ditional word. No charge for list
ing items that are found. Submit 
ad with payment to the News Re
view office by 10 p.m. Tuesday, 
or to the News Review drop box 
in the Greenbelt Co-op grocery 
store before 7 p.m. Tuesday, or 
mail to 15 Crescent Road, Suite 
100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770. 

BOXED: $6.00 column inch. 
Minimum 1 1/2 inches ($9.00). 
Deadline 10 p.m. Monday. 

Include name, phone no. and 
address with ad copy. Ads not 
considered accepted until pub
lished. 

DAYCARE 

FIELDS FAMILY CHILD CARE. Li
censed mother to help your 2+ child 
learn, play, and develop. Full/part time 
openings in Berwyn Heights. Diana, 
301/345-3289. 

LICENSED, QUALITY CHILD 
CARE in Greenbelt home. 10 yrs. exp. 
trained teacher, excellent references. 
Helen, 301-982-1061. 

HOPE DAY CARE - Licensed, safe, 
fun and educational. Call now, 301-
552-2502. 

STAYING AT HOME MOM with de
gree in early childhood education, has 
openings for children ages 6 months 
to 5 yrs old. Clean, safe and loving 
environment at a low price. Call 301-
345-2459. References available. 

LICENSED DAY CARE - Lanham 
mom has openings, infants to 12 years. 
Open 6:30 to 6:30 p.m., M-F. Call 
Abby, 301-306-0001. 

PETS 

FREE KITTENS! Are you lonely, need 
a friend? Melanie 301-474-0520 

OPEN 
9AM-6PM 

Mon. thNFri 

TRAIN PRINTING 
aualilg Of(stt Printing 

301-864-5552 
Letterheads 
Newsletters 
Envelopes 
Announcements 
Proposals 

Like a 

Business Cards 
OoorHa11&ers 

Brochures 
Flyers 

PrlCe Usts 

good neighbor, 
State Farm 
is there. 

See me for car, home, 
life and health 
insurance. 

Don W. Taulelle, CLU 
7707 Belle Point Dr. 

Greenbelt, Md. 20770 
301-474-5007 

""" ,,. ... .. 
State Farm Insurance Companies 
Home offices Bloomington, Illinois 
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ADVERTISING 
REAL ESTATE - SALE 

ONE BEDROOM upper level end 
unit. Freshly painted, huge yard backs 
to woods. Quiet court, $29,000. 301-
474-5539. 

FULLY MODERNIZED, CUSTOM
IZED GHI 2BR FRAME - Unit boasts 
expanded kitchen with FS stove, new 
fridge, dishwasher; FS laundry room 
(new w/d); remodelled bathroom, AC/ 
fans throughout. Pull-down stairs lead 
to finished attic. Custom .,.,ood bike/ 
mower shed. Adjacent parking. Great 
yards with 2 patios, lawn, flowers, 
shade tree. Across street from GHI 
woods. One block from Greenbelt 
Elementary. 1.3 miles to Metro. Two 
phone lines, cable. 301/474-0206. 

ONE BEDROOM - Lower level, new 
kitchen/bathroom, nice backyard. Lo
cated on Research Road, asking 
$28,500 (Coop fee+ mortgage= $475 
monthly fee). Leave message, 301-
345-0861. 

REAL ESTATE - RE T 

LANHAM: NEAR NASA, 4 Bed
rooms, Central Air Conditioning, 2.5 
Bath, Carport, In-Jaw Apt., Big Yard, 
Storage Shed, Bar, Finished Basement. 
Rent $ I ,200's +/Month with Option 
Buy (Assume) Tel.: 301-552-3354 

NEW COMPANY looking to buy or 
lease house in Washington metro area. 
Pis leave message, 301-982-1724. 

~····················~ 
~ Missy's Decorating 
: WALLPAPER! 'G • 
~ INTERIOR PAINTI G t 
~ CARPET CLEANil':G 

~ 301-345-7273 
• 
~ Md. Home Imp. Lie. #26409 
• Bonded - Insured • 
· ••Y Y YYYYY T TTT YYTTYYT 

❖ Crescent Square ❖ 
❖ Old Greenbelt •:• 
•:• 

one bedroom, 
•:• 

•:• .. 
•:• apartments •:• 
•:• From $540.00 •:• 
•:• •• 
•:• Vista Mgmt. Co. •:• 
•:• 301--982--4636 ❖ 

AUTOMOTIVE 

1989 TOYOTA LANDCRUISER -
Auto, IOOK, $7500. Call 202/712-
4234 daytime. 

I 985 TOYOTA TERCEL 
STATIONWAGON - Auto, 130K, 

800. Call 202/712-4234 daytime. 

1995 FORD ESCORT - 52K miles, 5 
spd. with A/C. Excellent condition! 
Asking $5,500 ($6,500 bk. value) 
Leave message, 301-345-0861. 

HELPWANTED 

RELIABLE RIDE NEEDED to down
town Baltimore M-F; will pay $40/wk. 
Serious inquiries only. Call between 8 
a.m.-8 p.m., 301-474-6338. 

PART TIME ACCOUNTANT for CPA 
firm. 12-16 hours per week. At least 3 
years experience required. Convenient 
Greenbelt location. 301-220-2800 

COUPLES 
CONSULTANTS 

*Enjoy relationship 
*Improve communication 
*Rekindle passion 

I 

Ginny & Mike Hurney 
(301) 595-5135 

FREE consultation 

J. Henson 
PHOTOGRAPH/CS 

• portraits 
• portfolio 
• advertising 

• commercial photography 

J.Henson 
photographer 

301-441 -9231 

•• • Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc. 
159 Centerway Road 

Greenbelt, Maryland 20770 

•• • 

301-982-2582 
A.S. E. 

Master Certified Technicians 
Certified Emission Repair Technician 

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service schedules & 
extended warranty programs! Also, routine 
repairs that keep your vehicles operating 

.safely & reliably. 
•• 

Licensed 
Bonded 

Gehring 
Co struction Co., Inc. 

• •• 

MHIC 
#7540 

HOME REMODELL G SPECIALIST 
Rt•pl.u·t•nu-nl \\'irnltrn!', • Sitlini: • Roofini: 

Rt•pair!'> • Floritla Room ... • Ut•t·k!', • Painlini: 
Kilt•ht•n ... • Atltlition ... • Batlaroom!'> 

BRICK - BLOCK - CONCRETE 
Free Estimates / Town References 

·• erdng Greenbelt For 30 }ear ·• 

CallDickGehring 301/441-1246 
8303 58th A e. • B n•l ·n Hei ht . MD 

GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW PageH 

NOTICE Herb Dyes Session 
At Arboretum BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY - Steel 

bldg. dealership avail. in select open 
area. Big profit potential in booming 
industry. Call Mr. Sky, 303-759-3200. 

YARD/MOVING SALES 

MULTI FAMILY YARD SALE - Cor
ner of Hillside and Woodland Way. TV 
antenna, auto parts, household items, 
dishes, caller ID machine, Jenny Lind 
highchair, children's clothing and toys, 
women's size 20 clothing. 9-1, no 
early birds please. 

REPEATING highly successful park
ing Jot sale at Holy Cross Lutheran 
Church July 11, 9-3. Call 301-345-
5111. 

HUGE - Multi family yard sale. Sat. 
July 11, 8-2. Upholstery remnants, 
kitchen and household items. 69 Court 
Ridge Rd. 

MULTI-FAMILY YARD SALE, Sat
urday, July 11, 8- I I :30 a.m. 60-E 
Crescent. Bookcases, jewelry, record 
albums, glasses, kitchen stuff, toys, 
clothes. 

Discover how plants de1ivcr 
beautiful color dyes at this free 
informal, drop-in session for all 
ages. The session will be held at 
the National Herb Garden at the 
U.S. National Arboretum on July 
11-12, 1-3 p.m. For further infor
mation call 202-245-2726 

INDOORS MOVING SALE WITH A/ 
C. Professional woman's clothes, sizes 
14-20. Misc. household items. Din
ing room buffet, table, file cabinet, 
small desk, bar stools, electric fire
place, unusual junk, toys. 135-A 
Northway. Saturday, July 11, IO a.m. 
- 2 p.m., Sunday, July 12, 1-4 p.m., 
301-474-1861. 

MULTI-FAMILY YARD SALE - July 
11, 9-1. Clothing, kitchenware, books, 
misc. household goods, toys, etc. Cor
ner of Crescent and Southway. 

56H CRESCENT RD - Rain or shine, 
9-4, Sat. July I I. Electric organ, por
table fridge, microwave, patio sets, 
shelves, lamps, kitchenware, religious 
books, miscellaneous. 

t.
Mishkan Torah Nursery Scho:fol ( 

10 Ridge Road Greenbelt, Md. • 
• 

Registration for Fall '98 is now open 
for 2, 3, and 4 year olds. • 

We welcome children of all backgrounds 

Former Asswant State's Auomey 
YOUR PERSONAL L AWYER 

VALE R IE L. SIE G EL 
OOOPS! 
DWl.,OUI 
Serious T raflic Offense~ 
Criminal Charge~ 
State & Federal Coura 

301 / 4 7 4 - 5632~ 

j UPHOLSTERY 
fl! Many Fabrics to Choose 

I From. Free Pick Up and 
Delivery. Free Estimates. 

Quick Return . 

LEW'S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY 

199L1Ll99~9~!~!!!~~!~L1~ 

,:1: 
~ 

301 -474-4224 or 301-277-8615 

Potpourri Patrick J. McAndrew 
M@bil® 

Anonymous Christian 
support for hurting people. 
Questioning personal 
significance? 
Come and meet with other 
Christians who combine 
prayer, scripture, praise and 
real relationships. 
Thursdays - 7:00 to 8:30 PM 
at Greenbelt Baptist Church 
Call 301-523-2581 for Infotrnaon. 

Attorney At Law 
General Practice 

• Civil Liligauon • Gciroioal Lrtigatioo 
• Personal Injury • DWI/DUI 

(auto accidents, slip & fall, injury/death) , 
• Wills • Corporations/Business Law 
• Divorce/Separation • MVA Hearings 

• Administrative Law 
5000 Sunnyside Avenue, Suite 101 

Beltsville, MD 

301-595-3880 

"rAl Old Greenbelt Citgo 
'4 ~ Dave Meadows 

SUPEBGARD 
Service Manager 

Maryland State Inspections 
Oil Changes, Batteries 
Brakes, Shocks, Tires 
Exhausts & Tune-Ups 
MD State Lottery 

301-4 74-0046 
20 Southway 

Greenbelt, MD 20770 

• Open 24 Hours for Gas and Snacks • 

Retail 

G 
Mobil 

GREENBELT 
SERVICE 
CENTER 

"•\\ 'e'rt· As l\t·ar 

As Your l\t•iµ;hhor"' 

AUTO REPAIRS 

8 ROAD S .ERVICE 

We promise a fast and 
pleasant purchase ei,ery 

time you i,isit. 

161 CENTERWAY ROAD 
GREENBELT, MD 20770 

(301) 47 4-8348 

Sell 501 's and 505's 
while building your 401K. 

There are lot of benefits to working at the new Kohl' , and we're not ju t 
talking about "benefits." Kohl's is one of America' fa test-growing 

department store chains, specializing in name brand merchandise at value 
price . We have a number of openings for full-time supervisors, as well as 

a variety of part-time and temporary po itions at our store located in 
Calverton, including: Register Operators, Department Sales and 

Receiving As ociates, Customer Service Representatives, Loss Prevention 
Experts, Housekeeping/Maintenance and Overnight Stock Team. In 
addition to an excellent benefits package, we offer a friendly work 
environment, competitive wage , flexible hour , an immediate tore 

discount and more. 

Apply now. 
Call 1-800-NEW-KOHLS 

ext. GRS-LTH. 

Must be 18 years or older to apply. 

I :<•l: I 43 
~-tJ IM.OJ/e /tt:e, lf: 

EOE - A Drug Screening Company 
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Miss Greenbelt Reign Is "Extremely Exciting'' 
by Sandy Smith 

Genette DonBullian, Miss 
Greenbelt 1997, is just about to 
complete her reign as the latest 
in a long line of Miss Greenbelt 
Pageant winners. In fact 1997 
was the 60th anniversary of 
Greenbelt and Genette said that 
this glimpse into the history of 
the community was one of the 
most enjoyable aspects of her 
year in office. Her grandparents 
- the DonBullian and Siehl 
families - are original Greenbelt 
pioneers, but she had not experi
enced directly the sense of com
munity and history until she be
came Miss Greenbelt and became 
very involved in the community. 

expanding the Pageant, focusing 
on scholarships and adding sav
ings bonds awards for all partici
pants this year. In fact, Genette 
is helping to organize the Pag
eant, particularly working with 
the Little Miss Pageant girls in 
learning modeling and presenta
tion techniques. 

The Miss Greenbelt Pageant is 
open to girls from 7 to 19 who 
live, go to school, work or volun
teer in Greenbelt. The Miss 
Greenbelt Pageant is held as part 
of the annual Greenbelt Labor 
Day Festival. Pageant participants 
are introduced the first night of 
the Festival and appear each 
evening on the Festival stage, 
with the final crowning of the 
winners on Sunday night of the 
Labor Day weekend. Pageant 
participants appear in the Labor 
Day parade. For more informa
tion contact Natasha Jewell at 
301-352-8665. 

Her community involvement 
consisted of participating in holi
day events, community programs, 
activities for children and seniors . 
She handed out awards, took part 
in community celebrations, and 
represented the Pageant and La
bor Day Festival at many official Miss Greenbelt 1997, Genette 
occasions. She was a visible DonBullian. 

Pets with Owners 
Needed as Volunteers 

symbol of the youth of the com- - photo by Sharon Natoli Photography 

munity - dedicated to making 
the community better through 
participation and achievement. 

Busy Year 
It has been a busy year for 

Genette. She's a student at the 
University of Maryland, a full
time employee, and Miss 
Greenbelt. She said that "learning 
to balance career, school and 
community responsibilities" is 
something she has learned from 
the Pageant during the past year. 
She described the year as "ex
tremely exciting and a great op
portunity to learn more about 
myself." She describes the Pag
eant as a very positive, creative 

activity and just a Jot of fun. 
Genette encourages other girls 

to enter the Pageant. She says 
that the rehearsals, car washes, 
parties, modeling and makeup 
sessions, community events and 
other activities held over the 
summer are fun. Girls begin as 
participants in the Pageant and 
end up as friends, she says. She 
sees the Miss Greenbelt Pageant 
as a benefit to young women 
who are deciding on career 
choices, eager for new experi
ences and willing to try some
thing new and exciting. She 
credits Pageant organizers with 

Pets On Wheels is seeking 
volunteers with friendly pets to 
visit seniors, physically and men
tally handicapped children and 
adults, and homeless persons. 
Call 301-699-2800. 

Firemen in Florida 
The contingent of 20 Mary

land firefighters dispatched to 
help combat Florida's wildfires 
included two Greenbelters. Chris 
Ransom and Thomas Maddox left 
for a two week tour on Sunday 
and will return on July 20. 

BEAT YOUR A EROBICS CLASS 

Kardio Kickboxing is high energy, explosive, 
exciting and motivating, it's the non-contact full 
body workout with the kicks of martial arts and 
the punches from boxing. 

Kardio Kickboxing will give you the results 
you've always wanted, while also learning 
basic self defense skills. From shoulders to 
calves you will become lean and strong. You'll 
tighten, tone and firm your body while burning 
more fat than any other workout, increasing 
your self-confidence and reducing your stress 
level. 

Kardio Kickboxing is for everyone from 
those who want to get in shape to those 
looking for the ultimate workout. 

More Fun ... Incredible Results! 

KARDIO KICKBOXING 
"The Best Cardio Workout" - Muscle & Fitness Magazine 

$49.00 per month. No contracts 
Call Kim's Karate 301-220-2222 
Eastgate Shopping Center, Greenbelt 

Thursday, July 9, 1998 

"Let the drum beats roll ... " 
-photo by Prospero Zevallos 

1998 Greenbelt Little League 
Playoff Schedule League Championship 

(best of three) 
Game 

Mon. July 13 6 p.m. 2nd Rnd. Winner @ Nat'I. #1 9 
Tues. July 14 6 p.m. 2nd Rnd. Winner@ Amer. #1 10 
Wed. July 15 6 p.m. Nan #1 @ 2nd Rnd. Winner 11 
Thurs. July 16 6 p.m.Amer. #1 @ 2nd Rnd. Winner 12 
Fri. July 17 6 p.m. 2nd Rnd. Winner@ Nat'I #1 13 

(if necessary) 
Sat. July 18 10 a.m. 2nd Rnd. Winner @ Amer. #1 14 

(if necessary) 

uouo -" SUl#UIU'/t, Sp~a'4 " 

PHONE: 301-345-0598 • FAX: 301-474-3508 
HOURS: M·T 9-10 • F, S 9-11 

Canadian Club 
Whiskey 

Courvoisier 
"VS" 

$J699 1.75L 

Cognac 
s1799 750ML 

Jack Gilbey's 
Daniels Vodka 
Black s999 

SJJ99 
750ML 

Seagram's Gin 

*JJ99 1.75L 

Glen Ellen Winery 
Proprietor's Reserve 1.5L 

Cabernet Sauvignon 
Chardonnay 
Merlot 

White Zinfandel 

Budweiser 
12 oz. cans 

Regular 
Ught 
Ice 

12 Pack 

Case 

1.75L 

Don't forget to ask us about our wide variety of cigars. 

Sale Ends 
July 15, 1998 
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